PERFECT PEOPLE, PERFECT ENVIRONMENT: APPLYING PERSON-ENVIRONMENT INTERACTION THEORY TO EXAMINE THE IMPACT OF INSTAGRAM USE ON HEALTH-RELATED PSYCHOLOGICAL OUTCOMES AMONG PERFECTIONISTS

by

Kimberly Papay Rogers

A dissertation submitted to the faculty of The University of North Carolina at Charlotte in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Health Psychology

Charlotte

2020

Approved by:

Dr. Charlie L. Reeve

Dr. Jennifer Webb

Dr. Erika Montanaro

Dr. Lisa Rasmussen

©2020 Kimberly Papay Rogers ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

ABSTRACT

KIMBERLY PAPAY ROGERS. Perfect people, perfect environment: Applying personenvironment interaction theory to examine the impact of Instagram use on health-related psychological outcomes among perfectionists. (Under the direction of DR. CHARLIE L. REEVE)

Perfectionism was once thought to be a detrimental personality trait that impacts health and psychological outcomes in negative ways. However, modern conceptualizations demonstrate that this trait is multidimensional and that impacts on outcomes are complex. Additionally, person-environment interaction (PEX) theories stipulate that personality traits are only triggered and expressed in environments that are relevant for that trait, that individuals are drawn to environments that "fit" with their underlying personality traits, and that personality traits can interact with environmental conditions in unique ways. Thus, the present study was designed to apply this perspective and examine the impact of perfectionism on psychological outcomes in the context of one particularly perfection-focused environment: the social networking site of Instagram. Secondary analysis of an existing data set was undertaken to address three research questions: (1) Are perfectionists drawn to the social media environment of Instagram? (2) Does perfectionism impact specific aspects of Instagram use? and (3) Is Instagram a more detrimental environment for perfectionists than non-perfectionists? An overall pattern of findings across 70 regression analyses provided preliminary answers to these questions. Results demonstrate that individuals high in one dimension of perfectionism, evaluative concerns perfectionism (ECP), are more likely to use Instagram and that these individuals tend to engage in active and problematic Instagram behaviors. Additionally, results demonstrate that these specific Instagram behaviors exacerbate the detrimental impact of ECP on psychological outcomes. Results of this

study shed new light on both perfectionism and Instagram use, as well as highlight the importance of contextualizing both person-level and environment-level determinants of health-related psychological outcomes in general. Empirical and applied implications are discussed.

DEDICATION

For my husband, Kevin, who had no idea what he was getting into when he married someone who was working toward a Ph.D. Thank you for accepting my journey as your own, and for being there for me in every way possible. And for our son, Thomas, whose very existence is a constant reminder of what truly matters in life.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This project would not have been possible without the support of a multitude of people, many of whom I wish to thank here. First and foremost, I would like to thank my chair and mentor, Dr. Charlie Reeve. For the past 6.5 years, you have been teaching me, inspiring me, and supporting every aspect of my growth both as a professional and as a person. I feel truly honored and forever grateful to have had the opportunity to work with such an intellectual giant. I could not have asked for a more passionate, compassionate, or brilliant teacher and mentor. Thank you.

I also wish to express my heartfelt thanks to Drs. Jennifer Webb, Erika Montanaro, and Lisa Rasmussen. Your unwavering support, enthusiasm for this project, and insightful feedback were truly invaluable. Additionally, I wish to thank the UNCC Health Psychology Ph.D. Program for providing the funding necessary for this project to take place.

Finally, I wish to thank all of the incredible colleagues, friends, and family members who supported me in countless intangible ways as I worked toward this point. Your love, support, and unwavering belief in me and my work made this journey a truly enjoyable one. Thank you.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGURES	viii
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW	4
Person-Environment Interaction (PEX)	4
Perfectionism	
A Brave New World: Social Media	
Health-Related Psychological Outcomes	
The Current Study	
CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY	
Sample	
Initial Study Procedure	44
Measures	44
Data Set Evaluation	
CHAPTER 4: RESULTS	51
Descriptive Statistics	51
Preliminary Analyses	51
Primary Analyses	54
CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION	68
REFERENCES	
TABLES	105
APPENDIX A: A Note on Group-Based vs. Dimensional Techniques	113
APPENDIX B: Study Measures	114

viii

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Comparison of two multidimensional models of perfectionism	22
Figure 2. Summary of research questions, relationships of interest, and operationalizations	38
Figure 3. Hypothesized partialled impacts of ECP and PSP on psychological outcomes	39
Figure 4. Interactions between perfection and Instagram use on psychological outcomes	41
Figure 5. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Instagram Account Status on Depression	59
Figure 6. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Instagram Account Status on Anxiety	60
Figure 7. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Instagram Account Status on Stress	60
Figure 8. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Active Use on Depression	61
Figure 9. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Active Use on Anxiety	62
Figure 10. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Active Use on Stress	62
Figure 11. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Withdrawal on Depression	63
Figure 12. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Compulsion on Depression	64
Figure 13. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Network Size on Self-Esteem	65
Figure 14. Interaction between Personal Standards Perfectionism and Active Use on Anxiety	66
Figure 15. Interaction between Personal Standards Perfectionism and Network Size on Depression	67

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

The advent and rapid proliferation of social media has created a truly unique environment in which people communicate with and, perhaps more notably, evaluate, judge, and compare virtually unlimited numbers of people. It has been suggested that social media platforms such as Facebook, Instagram, and Snapchat are contributing to the development of a society obsessed with perfection (Messinger, 2019). Day after day, social media provides users with highly edited or fabricated images of "perfect-looking" people living the "perfect life," and, as a result, many people often strive (albeit in vain) for perfection in various areas of their own lives, whether it be as the perfect romantic partner, the perfect parent, the perfect athlete, the perfect employee, or the perfect student. This striving for perfection can lead to mental loops of competition and comparison; individuals compare themselves to their own self-imposed standards, to standards they believe others hold for them, and to the images of perfection they are bombarded with on social media.

This striving for perfection promulgated in part by social media has garnered the attention of social scientists from two perspectives. First, health psychologists, among others, have examined the psychosocial implications of social media use with a particular focus on its detrimental effects on psychological outcomes. Second, social and personality researchers have begun to examine the construct of perfectionism in more detail over the last decade. This literature has also focused primarily on how individual differences in perfectionism influence psychological outcomes.

Both of these literatures have made important strides in conceptualizing the constructs, refining measures, and accumulating an empirical basis of relations.

1

However, both of these literatures share a problem: namely, seemingly mixed findings with respect to the nature of the effects on psychological health outcomes. For example, some research has indicated that social media use is a risk factor for depression (Woods & Scott, 2016), whereas other studies have indicated that social media use can have a buffering effect on depression (Ang & Chen, 2019). Similarly, some research has indicated that perfectionism is a beneficial attribute, with links to positive affect and life satisfaction (Chang et al., 2004) as well as beneficial personality characteristics such as conscientiousness and psychological endurance (Stumpf & Parker, 2000), whereas other studies have indicated detrimental effects of this personality trait, including depression (Argus & Thompson, 2008; Black & Reynolds, 2013; Hamachek, 1978; Hewitt & Dyck, 1986), anxiety (Burgess & DiBartolo, 2016; Flett et al., 1989, 1994), and stress (Childs & Stoeber, 2012; Rice et al., 2006; Rice & Van Arsdale, 2010).

While some of these conflicting findings can be partially explained by differences in construct conceptualization and operationalization, another potential explanation is that important differences in the context in which these relationships occur have not been considered. For example, it is possible that social media use can be both beneficial and detrimental for psychological outcomes, but that this use may have a greater or lesser effect depending on certain personality characteristics of the individual using it. Likewise, it is possible that the impact of certain personality traits on health and wellbeing outcomes also depends on the larger social context in which those traits are expressed.

Therefore, the purpose of this dissertation is to propose and test a theoretical solution to this problem while uniting these largely disparate literatures. By utilizing a

person-environment interaction (PEX) framework to examine how perfectionist tendencies interact with a social media environment, I will highlight the importance of contextualizing person-level and environment-level determinants of health-related psychological outcomes.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

Person-Environment Interaction (PEX)

Psychologists have long examined the determinants of human behavior, health, and psychological wellbeing. Historically, these researchers followed one of two disciplines of scientific thought (Cronbach, 1957): differentialism, which emphasized the study of *natural* variation in physical and psychological characteristics across individuals (e.g., Galton, Pearson, Spearman), or experimentalism, which examined *artificial* variation through careful manipulation of the environment (e.g., Ebbinghaus, Skinner, Watson). Those ascribing to the former view generally argued that stable individual differences in psychological factors (e.g., intellectual, personality, conative, etc.) and physical factors (e.g., size, strength, genetic risk factors) were the driving force behind differences in behavior and psychological outcomes. On the other hand, researchers ascribing to the latter view generally held the perspective that situational or environmental factors (e.g., cultural values, situational reinforcers, the socio-contextual environment, etc.) were the driving force behind differential behavior (French et al., 1982).

In contrast to seeing these as competing perspectives, an alternative view bridges these views based on the idea that "trait and situation form two sides of a coin that cannot be separated from each other" (Eysenck & Eysenck, 1985, p. 39). This interactional perspective, more formally known as person-environment interaction (PEX), is the notion that the effect of person-level factors on outcomes depends on, or interacts with, features of the environment, and, conversely, that the effect of environmental factors on outcomes differs between individuals based on person-level factors such as personality. Thus, PEX "takes a middle ground between the trait and situational model, stressing that behavior is a function of the continuous interaction between the person and the situation" (Ford & Oswald, 2003, p. 231), or, as Lewin (1936) phrased it, B = f(P,E).

PEX-based theories and models are seen across various subfields of psychology. For example, within Industrial-Organizational Psychology, "person-environment fit" theory (Kristof-Brown & Guay, 2011; Saks & Ashforth, 1997; Schneider, 2001) stipulates that work-related behavioral outcomes (e.g., performance, attendance, citizenship behaviors) will be best when an individual possesses the skills and character traits suited to the demands of an environment, and that psychological outcomes (e.g., job satisfaction, work-life balance, fulfillment, lack of stress, etc.) will be enhanced when the environment fulfills one's psychological needs (Dawis & Lofquist, 1984). In other words, the "fit" between the person and the environment plays a key role for both behavioral and psychological outcomes. Of course, the reverse is generally thought to be true when "misfit" between a person and an environment occurs. While there are numerous specific ways in which one might conceptualize the environment (e.g., culture, organization, team, job, task) as well as the person (e.g., abilities, skills, knowledge, personality characteristics, values, motives) for any given study, the underlying premise that person-level and situation-level factors interact to impact behavior, health, and psychological outcomes is sound and can be see in numerous instantiations.

For example, it is well accepted that individual perception plays a key role in how situational factors impact an individual's behavior, and these perceptions differ based on individual differences (e.g., personality characteristics) across the perceivers (Mischel, 1968; Tett & Guterman, 2000). Thus, the same situation or environmental circumstances can lead to different behavioral outcomes for individuals because of differences in how that situation is perceived. This idea is mirrored in the biopsychosocial model of challenge and threat (Blascovich & Tomaka, 1996), which states that any given stressor can be perceived as either a challenging situation or a threatening situation, leading to differential stress-related health outcomes.

Likewise, it is well known that "individuals are not passive to situations but can actively choose which situations" or environments to engage in (Ford & Oswald, 2003, p. 231). Individuals can select in and out of, influence, or modify their environments, and differences in the "fit" between an individual's person-level characteristics and the environment determines the degree to which people do this. Given that people have a basic psychological need to express their natural traits and tendencies (Tett et al., 2013), they tend to be drawn to situations in which they will have ample opportunities to express them. Additionally, people are drawn to situations in which the expression of their natural traits and tendencies is valued and extrinsically rewarded. In other words, to put it simply, people actively pursue environments in which they are likely to be "rewarded for being themselves" (Tett et al., 2013, p. 73). This often results in similar individuals seeking out similar environments, which then creates environmental niches of likeminded individuals (for further reading on the "niche building" theory, see Scarr & McCartney, 1983).

Thus, a full and complete understanding of human behavior demands that we consider both personal characteristics and situational factors simultaneously. This is especially true when outcomes related to health and wellbeing are of interest. For example, within the field of Health Psychology, identifying risk factors for health problems and promotive factors for wellness has been a primary concern from both an individual and a community health perspective. However, attempts to categorize specific personality characteristics and situational or environmental factors as either beneficial or detrimental to one's health and wellbeing often result in oversimplified conclusions with limited ecological validity, as these factors do not exist in isolation in the real world. Instead of attempting to place value-laden labels on certain traits (e.g., "conscientiousness is good"), it is far more advantageous to recognize that the reality is nuanced, and the benefit or detriment of any given personality characteristic may depend on the environment in which it exists. Similarly, it is crucial to consider that specific environments or situations do not necessarily offer an inherent benefit or detriment, but that the impact of them depends on person-level characteristics of the actors involved. Thus, it is crucial to take this person-environment interaction into account when examining predictive relationships of differential outcomes.

The Person: Individual Differences

As previously mentioned, person-level individual differences within the PEX perspective can include biological aspects, personal values, goals, abilities, and psychological characteristics such as intellect, personality, and affect. The current dissertation examines the person-level construct of perfectionism, which has been most soundly conceptualized as a personality disposition.

Personality. Personality refers to individual differences in characteristic patterns of thoughts, feelings, and behaviors, or "latent propensities to behave in certain ways," (Tett & Burnett, 2003, p. 502), though it should be noted that "behave" indicates more than just outward, observable behavior and can also refer to internal psychological

processes. Though specific definitions differ somewhat, there is a common thread across conceptualizations demonstrating that personality-based behavior reflects individual differences in these latent propensities that interact with enviornmental demands and affordances. For example, Tett and Burnett (2003, p. 502) describe personality traits as "intraindividual consistencies and interindividual uniqueness in propensities to behave in identifiable ways in light of situational demands." Similarly, Larsen and Buss (2010, p. 4) describe personality as "the set of psychological traits and mechanisms within the individual that are organized and relatively enduring and that influence his or her interactions with, and adaptions to, the intrapsychic, physical, and social environments."

There are a wide variety of theoretical perspectives from which one can study personality. For example, type theories focus on the description of personality types via taxonomies and classification systems (e.g., Friedman and Rosenman's (1959) Type A and Type B personality theory). Social cognitive personality theories (e.g., Bandura, 1977) and psychoanalytic theories focus primarily on the development of personality traits and emphasize situational aspects as key influencers in personality development. Alternatively, biopsychological personality theories focus on biological underpinnings of personality traits, such as Gray's Reinforcement Sensitivity Theory (Gray & McNaughton, 2000; Gray, 1970), which proposed a link between an individual's personality and their biological sensitivity to reward and punishment. While many biopsychological theories of personality focus on the "nature" level of influence (as opposed to psychoanalytic theories, which focus heavily on the "nurture" side), some biopsychological theories emphasize that biology alone is not enough to influence personality. For example, genetics-based personality theories focus on the interaction of genetic predispositions toward certain traits and on surrounding environmental factors that influence the activation and expression of those genes.

Most pertinent to the current dissertation, the differential, or trait, perspective focuses primarily on the empirical discovery, measurement, and classification of specific personality traits. Differentialists examine the correspondence in individual differences in behavior to aide in conceptualization and nomological network development of psychological constructs. Theorists in this perspective tend to use factor analytic approaches to develop specific empirical models of personality. Some differentialists have developed empirically-driven models of broad or fundamental traits (e.g., Eysenck's model of Extraversion/Introversion, Neuroticism/Emotional Stability, and Psychoticism, Cattell's 16 Factor Theory, McCrae & Costa's Big Five Model) that aim to provide the most parsimonous model of human personality possible by focusing on "broad, nonoverlapping traits that are relevant to most people most of the time" (Stoeber et al., 2018, p. 70). However, other differentialists focus on more nuanced, compound traits, such as thrill-seeking, religiosity, and perfectionism, that are not included in these broader models.

Personality and Health. The long-standing notion that personality is linked with health outcomes has evolved over time, ranging from an early belief in personality-related humors (blood, black bile, yellow bile, and phlegm) in the time of the ancient Greeks to the more modern notion of certain personality "types" being linked to coronary heart disease (Mommersteeg et al., 2012; Sapolsky, 2004; Stanton & Revenson, 2011; Turiano et al., 2012). It is important to note that the link between personality characteristics and health outcomes is neither a simple nor a direct one, but rather

involves many psychological and behavioral mediators. For example, the link between neuroticism (characterized by anxiety, depression, and anger/hostility) and cardiovascular damage is thought to be partially due to the fact that individuals high in neuroticism are more likely to interpret events in a highly negative manner, which results in more negative appraisals of situations, resulting in higher stress (Stanton & Revenson, 2011). Similarly, the link between pessimism and poor health outcomes may be partially explained by the tendency for pessimistic individuals to engage in detrimental health behaviors such as avoiding treatment when physical health issues arise (Peterson et al., 1988). However, despite an underlying indication that situational factors matter in the relationship between personality and health outcomes, these relationships have rarely been explicitly explored from a PEX perspective.

The Environment: Situational Differences

Just as person-level factors can be operationalized in different ways, environmentlevel factors within the PEX perspective can be examined from various points of view. One common way an environmental factor can be conceptualized is in determining where it falls on the micro-macro level spectrum. For example, in considering environments within an education setting, a classroom may represent a more micro-level factor, whereas the larger culture in which that classroom is situated could be considered a more macro-level factor. However, given the comparative nature of this classification method, another, perhaps more empirically useful means of conceptualizting environment-level factors within the PEX perspecitve is by assessing the degree to which a given environment "primes," "triggers," or "requires" a given person-level trait of interest. This is known as "trait relevancy." **Trait Relevancy.** Trait relevancy is based on the notion that "traits are expressed behaviorally to the degree the situation offers opportunities for their expression" (Tett et al., 2013, p. 74). In other words, "traits influence behavior only in relevant situations" (Kenrick & Funder, 1988, p. 29) because situational cues are required to trigger and elicit behaviors related to those tendencies. The stronger a situation is (i.e, the more it demands a given trait), the more likely it will trigger behavioral expression of that trait (i.e., the more likely that differences in phenotypic expression of the trait will account for large portions of variance in behavior). This notion is similar to how test items can differentiate underlying abilities in people. For example, "2 + 2 =?" calls forth mathematical ability, but so does a complicated calculus equation. However, it is evident that one of them "demands" much more mathematical ability than the other in order to complete the problem and would allow for clearer differentiation in underlying mathematical ability.

It is worth noting that trait-relevance as a generic concept is not an inherent property of any given situation; it is dependent on the actual trait being considered, as a given situation may be trait-relevant for one particular trait but not another. For example, it would be unlikely for any individual, whether or not they are high in anxiety, to exhibit anxious behavior while relaxing on the couch watching TV, because anxious individuals only demonstrate anxious behaviors in situations that they find threatening (Kenrick & Funder, 1988). Therefore, while a relaxing afternoon watching TV might not be considered a trait-relevant situation for anxiety (for most people), having to give a public speech to an audience is likely a more "anxiety-relevant" situation and, thus, we are likely to better see the expression of differences in latent anxiety.

The Purpose of the Current Study

Explicit use of PEX-based theories in Health Psychology is limited (see Slaug et al., 2019, and Hill et. al., 2010, for two examples of its application in predicting health outcomes), though empirical examples of person-environment interactions influencing health and psychological outcomes abound. For example, researchers have examined person-environment interactions predicting alcohol abuse and dependence (Hill et al., 2010), gerontological wellness (Wahl et al., 2012), and mental distress (Lyons et al., 2019). Additionally, there are multiple instances of person-level factors serving as moderators in environment-health relationships, demonstrating an interaction. For example, Lai (2009) found that optimism serves as a buffer for the relationship between environmental daily hassles and stress in Chinese students. Similarly, Fry (1995) found that the person-level characteristics of humor and optimism buffer the negative impact of environmental hassles on health outcomes and that the person-level trait of perfectionism exacerbated the link between environmental hassles and physical illness.

Thus, as argued above, it is not sufficient to simply ask the questions, "Is trait X beneficial or detrimental for health and psychological outcomes?" or, "Is situation Y beneficial or detrimental for health and psychological outcomes?" Instead, it is crucial to examine person-level factors within the context of trait-relevant situations, resulting in the more nuanced questions of, "*Under what conditions* is trait X beneficial or detrimental to health and psychological outcomes?" and "*For whom* is situation Y beneficial or detrimental?" Thus, these are the questions the current study seeks to explore. More specifically, the purpose of this dissertation was to examine how perfectionist tendencies interact with social media use to impact health-related

psychological outcomes. Through this empirical example, I will highlight the importance of explicitly conceptualizing person-level and environment-level determinants of psychological health from a PEX perspective.

Perfectionism

While perfectionism has been a concept of interest in both clinical and academic fields for almost a century, we have witnessed an exponential increase in empirical research on this topic over the past two decades. For example, results from a PsycInfo keyword search for perfectionism have increased from just 689 hits in 2000 to 4,265 in 2020^{1} . In addition to this scholarly work, the rapid expansion of interest on this topic can be seen in publications designed for the general public as well. Popular self-help books on the topic include When Perfect Isn't Good Enough: Strategies for Coping with Perfectionism (Antony & Swinson, 2009), The Gifts of Imperfection: Let Go of Who You Think You're Supposed to Be and Embrace Who You Are (B. Brown, 2010), and Present Perfect: A Mindfulness Approach to Letting Go of Perfectionism and the Need for Control (Somov, 2010). Additionally, a TedTalk titled "Our dangerous obsession with perfectionism is getting worse" by social psychologist Thomas Curran (2018) currently has over 2.5 million views online, and *The Travel Yogi*, the self-described "original yoga adventure company," offers a week-long "Perfectionist Rehab" retreat for individuals struggling with perfectionism. These examples clearly illustrate the public's growing interest in perfectionism and recognition of it as a potentially negative, unhealthy, and even dangerous trait, as well as a growing desire to find ways to cope with it. All of this

 $^{^{1}}$ As of February 12, 2020.

begs the question, what exactly does it mean to be a perfectionist? Additionally, is it always problematic, or is it ever beneficial?

Early Definitions

Early definitions of perfectionism were limited and tended to be based in a clinical or disordered perspective. For example, in the 1950s, Branfman and Bergler (1955) conceptualized perfectionism as a type of obsessive-compulsive psychiatric disorder, while *A Comprehensive Dictionary of Psychological and Psychoanalytic Terms* (English & English, 1958) defined perfectionism as "the practice of demanding of oneself or others a higher quality of performance than is required by the situation." A decade later, Hollender (1965) expanded on this psychiatric perspective, claiming that "perfectionism is said to exist when the person *himself* characterizes his mode of performing as perfectionistic and when, in all likelihood, most psychiatrists would agree with this judgment" (Missildine, 1963, p. 94).

Even among early theorists, the recognition of perfectionism's innate bipartite nature set it apart from other psychological and psychiatric constructs. For example, Missildine (1963) conceptualized two distinct types of perfectionism, a "normal" perfectionism in which goal striving led to a sense of satisfaction, enhanced self-esteem, and a sense of pride and accomplishment, and a "neurotic" perfectionism in which a focus on unachievable goals and personal shortcomings led to detrimental outcomes. Expanding on this perspective, Hamachek (1978) maintained the clinical perspective of the time but defined perfectionism as describing both a behavioral pattern and a cognitive pattern. He, like Missildine, clearly distinguished "normal perfectionists" from "neurotic perfectionists," defining the former as individuals "who derive a very real sense of pleasure from the labors of a painstaking effort and who feel free to be less precise as the situation permits" (p.27). "Neurotic perfectionists," on the other hand, were defined as "demand[ing] of themselves a higher level of performance than is usually possible to attain" and "whose efforts- even their best ones- never seem quite good enough, at least in their own eyes" (p.27). Hamachek further postulated on outcomes likely to be associated with each type, stating that "normal" perfectionism was likely to result in enhanced self-esteem, celebration, and appreciation, whereas "neurotic" perfectionism was likely to result in an inability to feel satisfaction. This distinction allowed for a conceptual explanation of both positive and detrimental outcomes of these behavioral and cognitive patterns, setting the stage for future 2-factor models of perfectionism that would come to dominate the literature.

Despite this early 2-dimensional view of perfectionism, the dominant view through the 1980s was that perfectionism was problematic, dysfunctional, and consistently resulted in psychopathology (Burns, 1980; Pacht, 1984). The construct remained almost exclusively examined from a clinical perspective within the context of "neurotic" behavior (Hamachek, 1978), obsessive disorders (Frost et al., 1990a; Reed, 1985), "dysfunctional attitudes" (Burns, 1980), and "irrational beliefs" (Jones, 1968). Early hypotheses attempting to explain the origins and development of this characteristic claimed that the "disorder of perfectionism" arose from early childhood interactions with parents whose love and approval was conditionally provided based upon the performance of the child (Burns, 1980). However, it is worth noting that these early explanatory hypotheses were based in personal and clinical anecdotal observations as opposed to empirical data, as there were no psychometrically derived standard measures with which to assess the construct at the time.

The Burns Perfectionism Scale (BPS; Burns, 1980), the first quantitative selfreport survey aimed at capturing variance in perfectionistic tendencies, opened the gates for empirical analysis of this construct. Burns defined perfectionists as people "whose standards are high beyond reach or reason... who strain compulsively and unremittingly toward impossible goals and who measure their own worth entirely in terms of productivity and accomplishment" (a definition in line with Hamacheck's "neurotic" perfectionists) and made it clear that he was not including "the healthy pursuit of excellence by men and women who take genuine pleasure in striving to meet high standards" (i.e., "normal" perfectionists) in his conceptualization or in his system of measurement. Thus, the BPS was designed to only assess the "neurotic" type of perfectionism (Broday & Sedlacek, 1988) that dominated clinical literature at that time.

One reason for the continuation of a disordered view of perfectionism is that the Burns Perfectionism Scale served as a foundation for all future perfectionism scales, with many of its individual items still present in more modern systems of measurement. However, its validity as a measure of perfectionism, or, more specifically, "neurotic" perfectionism, remains in question to this day, even by its own author:

"At the time, I did not have expertise in scale development, but later did some evaluations, and I believe the reliability was in the high eighties, and there may have been two factors. But I later decided that the scale had validity problems, since I later realized that many people cannot or do not distinguish compulsive perfectionism from the healthy pursuit of excellence. So there was a healthy dimension in the scale that was mixed in with the unhealthy dimension" (D. Burns, personal communication, April 5, 2018).

The Emergence of Multidimensional Models

Ten years after the Burns Perfectionism Scale was published, two separate research teams simultaneously tackled the construct conceptualization of perfectionism head-on, each focusing on delineating the underlying components of the construct, each yielding their own standard system of measurement, and each unfortunately using the same title for their scale, the Multidimensional Perfectionism Scale. However, while each team took a data-driven, multidimensional approach to the construct, their final conclusions regarding its underlying dimensions were drastically different.

The Six-Factor Model. Frost et al. (1990) took issue with the conceptualization of perfectionism as the setting of excessively high personal standards of performance, claiming that this simple definition did not allow for an important distinction between individuals who were actually perfectionistic from individuals who were appropriately competent and successful. They argued that whereas the setting of high standards may be present for both "normal" and "neurotic" perfectionists, it is the accompanying tendency for excessive concerns or self-doubts that distinguishes the two dimensions. Frost et al. also proposed that two additional characteristics of perfectionism were common, namely, a perception of high parental expectations and a preference for maintaining order and organization.

Thus, these 5 characteristics or dimensions of perfectionism (Personal Standards, Concern over Mistakes, Doubts about Actions, Parental Expectations, and Organization) formed the basis of Frost et al.'s (1990) initial construct conceptualization and multidimensional measurement approach. Frost et al's Multidimensional Perfectionism Scale (FMPS) was designed to tap into each of these 5 dimensions, though factor analysis lead to a revision of this conceptualization and the inclusion of a 6th factor, Parental Criticism.²

The Tripartite Model. While Frost et al. conceptualized perfectionism primarily from developmental and cognitive perspectives, the second research team to develop a Multidimensional Perfectionism Scale (Hewitt & Flett, 1990) approached this construct from a broader perspective encompassing cognitive, affective, behavioral, interpersonal, and motivational aspects. They proposed that while perfectionistic behaviors may manifest similarly across dimensions, the target of perfectionistic expectations (self versus other) and the origin of perfectionistic beliefs (self-derived versus society-imposed) differed. Thus, like Frost's team, Hewitt and Flett conceptualized perfectionism as multidimensional, but instead of breaking perfectionism down into its characteristic components, they proposed different perfectionistic orientations: having perfectionistic attitudes toward one's self (self-oriented perfectionism), having perfectionistic expectations toward others (other-oriented perfectionism), and having the belief that other people hold perfectionistic expectations toward one's self (socially prescribed perfectionism).

Each of these orientations consisted of specific beliefs and behaviors. Selforiented perfectionism "includes behaviors such as setting exacting standards for oneself and stringently evaluating and censuring one's own behavior" (Hewitt & Flett, 1991, p. 457). In other words, self-oriented perfectionists hold an internally motivated belief that striving for perfection is important in and of itself, and they hold themselves to an

² While factor analyses indicated that Organization was only minimally related to the other factors, Frost and colleagues decided to keep this factor as part of the theoretical definition but to remove it from measurement of the construct as a whole.

expectation of perfection. Other-oriented perfectionists hold "unrealistic standards for significant others, place importance on other people being perfect, and stringently evaluate others' performance" (p. 457). In other words, other-oriented perfectionists hold an internally motivated belief that it is important for others to strive for perfection, and, thus, they expect others to be perfect. Socially-prescribed perfectionists, on the other hand, hold "beliefs or perceptions that significant others have unrealistic standards for them, evaluate them stringently, and exert pressure on them to be perfect" (p. 457). In other words, socially prescribed perfectionists hold an externally motivated belief that striving for perfection and being perfect is important to others, and these perfectionists believe that others expect them to be perfect. It is important to note that one key aspect of Hewitt and Flett's tripartite model of perfectionism that differs from all other multidimensional conceptualizations is that each type of perfectionism, self-oriented, other-oriented, and socially-prescribed, is considered to be detrimental; there is no positive, adaptive, or functional dimension of perfectionism within this conceptualization.

The Two-Factor Model. In an attempt to parsimoniously merge Frost et al.'s six-factor model and Hewitt and Flett's three-factor model, Frost, Heimberg, Holt, Mattia, and Neubauer (1993) conducted a direct empirical analysis of the two Multidimensional Perfectionism Scales. Factor analysis indicated that when all 6 of Frost's subscale and all 3 of Hewitt and Flett's subscales were combined into a single analysis, 2 overarching factors emerged. One factor, consisting of Socially-Prescribed Perfectionism, Concern Over Mistakes, Parental Expectations, Parental Criticism, and Doubs About Actions, seemed to reflect "negative" preoccupations with impression management and evaluative concerns, including "personal concerns over mistakes and

failure, and concerns about other people's evaluative concern" (Frost et al., 1993, p. 125). Because of this, Frost and colleagues called this factor "Maladaptive Evaluative Concerns." The second factor, consisting of Self-Oriented Perfectionism, Other-Oriented Perfectionism, Personal Standards, and Organization, seemed to reflect "positive" and "adaptive" aspects of perfectionism, leading Frost and colleagues to coin the term "Positive Strivings." Further supporting this maladaptive/adaptive delineation was the fact that the Maladaptive Evaluative Concerns factor was correlated with negative affect, whereas the Positive Strivings factor was correlated with positive affect. Taken together, this overall pattern of correlations and factor analyses provided strong evidence for a two-factor conceptualization of perfectionism, one of which was positive/beneficial, and one of which was negative/detrimental.

Evolution of the Two-Factor Model. The conclusion that perfectionism should be conceptualized as a 2-factor trait set the stage for decades of research expanding on this construct from that perspective, though there remains some disagreement as to the exact labeling and defining of each factor. While some researchers refer to the two factors (or "types," or "dimensions") of perfectionism as "healthy" and "unhealthy," (Bieling et al., 2004; Stoeber et al., 2007; Stumpf & Parker, 2000), "positive" and "negative," (Terry-Short et al., 1995), "adaptive" and "maladaptive," (Bieling et al., 2004; Cox et al., 2002; Rice & Preusser, 2002) or "functional" and "dysfunctional," (Rhéaume et al., 2000), other researchers argue against labels such as these that are inherently value-laden. For example, Dunkley, Blankenstein, Halsall, Williams, and Winkworth (2000) argued that the terms Personal Standards Perfectionism (PSP) and Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism (ECP) better captured the underlying nuances of each factor while also eliminating the directional, value-laden terms (i.e., eliminating the words "positive" and "maladaptive"). In a similar vein, Stoeber & Otto (2006) suggested using the terms "perfectionistic strivings (PS)" and "perfectionistic concerns (PC)."³ In the present study, Dunkley et al.'s (2000) ECP and PSP delineation will be used, with ECP reflecting "those aspects of perfectionism associated with concerns over making mistakes, fears of negative social evaluations, feelings of discrepancy between one's expectations and one's performance, and negative reactions to imperfection," and PSP reflecting "those aspects associated with self-oriented striving for perfection and setting exceedingly high personal standards of performance" (Stoeber, 2012, p. 541).

Interactionism in the Two-Factor Model. Until the early 2000s, the two factors of perfectionism had largely been considered and measured independently. However, Stoeber and Otto (2006) pointed out that individuals do not necessarily exhibit *only* Perfectionistic Strivings or Perfectionistic Concerns tendencies; it was very possible (and, as it turned out, very common) for an individual to exhibit some degree of *each* type of perfectionism⁴. Thus, an interactionist perspective was born in which an individual's levels of PS and PC were considered simultaneously.

³However, Stoeber coined these terms based off of a modified version of Frost's 2-factor model that did not include other-oriented perfectionism, parental expectations, parental criticism, or organization in the PS/PC distinction, claiming that "other-oriented perfectionism is better regarded as a form of perfectionism outside the two-factor model because it is directed at others, not the self... parental expectation and criticism are better regarded as developmental antecedents of PS and PC, rather than defining components... and organization was never regarded as a core dimension of perfectionism to begin with..." (Stoeber, 2018, pp. 7–8).

⁴ Davis (1997) was actually one of, if not the, first to empirically examine an interaction of two dimensions of perfectionism; she found a strong, positive relationship between self-oriented perfectionism and body esteem at low levels of neurotic perfectionism and a strong negative relationship between self-oriented perfectionism and body esteem at high levels of neurotic perfectionism. However, the two dimensions she utilized (self-oriented

To empirically examine this theoretical perspective, Stoeber and Otto (2006) proposed a tripartite group-based interactionist model (not to be confused with Hewitt and Flett's (1990) aforementioned tripartite model) to categorize individuals into healthy, unhealthy, and non-perfectionist categories based on their levels of both PS and PC (see left side of Figure 1).⁵



Figure 1. Comparison of two multidimensional models of perfectionism.

Stoeber and Otto argued that individuals high in PS and low in PC resulted in a

healthy, adaptive form of perfectionism and that individuals high in both PS and PC

perfectionism versus neurotic perfectionism) do not fully align with current 2-factor conceptualizations of the construct.

⁵ This "healthy," "unhealthy," and "non-perfectionist" delineation was inspired by Parker's (1997) conclusions that cluster analysis using the FMPS resulted in 3 clusters: a "healthy" cluster consisting of low Concern Over Mistakes, low perceived Parental Criticism, low Doubts About Actions, high Organization, and moderate amounts of Personal Standards, Parental Expectations, and total perfectionism score, an "unhealthy" cluster consisting of high Concern Over Mistakes, Personal Standards, Parental Expectations, perceived Parental Criticism, Doubts About Actions, and total perfectionism score, and a "non-perfectionist" cluster consisting of low Personal Standards, Parental Expectations, Organization, and total perfectionism scores.

resulted in an unhealthy form of perfectionism. Additionally, they posited that individuals low in PS should not be considered perfectionists regardless of their level of PC, as perfectionistic strivings was a necessary condition within their definition of perfectionism. They proposed that non-perfectionists would demonstrate lower levels of positive outcomes than healthy perfectionists and lower levels of negative outcomes than unhealthy perfectionists. However, they made no distinction between non-perfectionists who exhibited low versus high levels of PC.

However, another team of researchers, Gaudreau and Thompson (2010), took issue with this last proposition (as well as the continued use of value-laden "healthy" and "unhealthy" category labels), and posited that variance in Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism should lead to measurable differences in outcomes of interest, resulting in two distinct combinations, a low ECP/low PSP subtype (non-perfectionists) and high ECP/low PSP subtype, as opposed to one cross-quadrant non-perfectionist subtype (see right side of Figure 1). Thus, they rejected Stoeber and Otto's tripartite model and proposed a 2x2 model of dispositional perfectionism in which 4 distinct prototypical subtypes of perfectionism (or, what the authors later termed "ways of being a perfectionist" (Gaudreau et al., 2018, p. 45)) were delineated: pure PSP (consisting of low ECP and high PSP), pure ECP (consisting of high ECP and low PSP), mixed perfectionism (consisting of high levels of both ECP and PSP), and non-perfectionism (consisting of low levels of both ECP and PSP). They claimed that individuals exhibiting pure PSP "hold perfectionistic standards that derive uniquely from the self" while those exhibiting pure ECP "pursue perfectionistic standards deriving from perceived external pressure... without personally valuing or internalizing these standards," and that

individuals exhibiting mixed perfectionism exhibit a "partially internalized perfectionism" in which they "perceive pressure from significant others to strive toward perfection" but also hold perfection-based "personal values, standards, and priorities" (Gaudreau & Thompson, 2010, p. 533).

Gaudreau and Thompson proposed a set of empirically testable hypotheses based on this model that could be applied to any outcomes of interest. Specifically, they suggested that pure ECP is more maladaptive than both non-perfectionism and mixed perfectionism, and that mixed perfectionism is more maladaptive than pure PSP. In an attempt to account for conflicting empirical findings in the literature, they also proposed three contradictory hypotheses, stating that pure PSP is more adaptive than nonperfectionism, more maladaptive than non-perfectionism, or neither better nor worse than non-perfectionism. Unsurprisingly, this inclusion of contradictory hypotheses was met with some criticism (see Stoeber, 2012), though Gaudreau and Thompson continue to stand by their inclusion (see Gaudreau, 2013). Regardless, Gaudreau and Thompson found strong empirical support for these hypotheses when examining outcomes of selfdetermined motivation, academic satisfaction, general positive affect, general negative affect⁶, and academic goal progress.

While some debate remains on the specific set of hypotheses that can (or should) be derived from the model, as well as the methodological approaches most appropriate to its empirical application (see Appendix A for a brief discussion), current general consensus among most perfectionism researchers is that "perfectionism should be studied as a disposition composed of two core dimensions that might combine, interact, or

⁶ General negative affect did not result in support for one of the proposed hypotheses.

suppress the effects of one another to predict consequential life outcomes" (Gaudreau, 2013, p. 354).

The Empirical Study of Perfectionism & Psychological Outcomes: Issues and Recommendations

As noted by Gotwals et al. (2012), empirical findings suggest that "the association between perfectionism and consequential life outcomes is marked by a substantial amount of inconsistency" (Gaudreau, 2013, p. 352). This is likely due, at least in part, to two issues: one, the influence of statistical suppression due to overlapping (i.e., correlated) dimensions, and two, a lack of consideration of trait-relevant environmental contexts. The former phenomenon has been well-studied in recent literature, while the latter has been alluded to but not explicitly examined (and, thus, was the purpose of this study).

Regarding the former, it is crucial to note both that PSP and ECP are correlated (yet distinct) dimensions and that, as evidenced by empirical examination, ECP typically exhibits much stronger relationships with outcome variables than PSP does (Hill et al., 2010). Thus, due to this correlation and to the overriding influence of ECP, relationships between PSP and any given outcome tend to be obscured (i.e., suppressed) by the influence of ECP. For example, in basic correlational analyses, PSP and ECP both seem to correlate positively with detrimental outcomes, but when the influence of ECP is partialled out (or when ECP and PSP are partialled out from each other), it becomes evident that PSP only appeared to have a positive relationship with detrimental outcomes because of its underlying correlation with ECP (Stoeber & Gaudreau, 2017). When partialled, relationships between PSP and outcomes indicate that PSP is not significantly

related to negative outcomes and is, in fact, either benign or actually beneficial (Bieling et al., 2004; Stoeber & Gaudreau, 2017; Taylor et al., 2016).

As mentioned, a second possible explanation for inconsistencies in findings regarding outcomes of interest is a lack of consideration of trait-relevant environmental contexts. Since perfectionism is conceptualized as a personality trait or disposition, it stands to reason that the aforementioned trait-relevant situation stipulations apply here as well. In other words, given that "traits are expressed behaviorally to the degree the situation offers opportunities for their expression" (Tett et al., 2013, p. 74) and that "traits influence behavior only in relevant situations" (Kenrick & Funder, 1988, p. 29), it is possible (perhaps, likely) that the influence of perfectionism (both PSP and ECP) on outcomes of interest depends on the specific situational context in which the relationship is occurring. Indeed, the likelihood of such an interaction has been mentioned in the literature (e.g., "Etiquettes such as good/adaptive or bad/maladaptive situate the adaptive or maladaptive nature of perfectionism within the trait or the disposition itself rather than within the confines of complex transactions between the person and the environment" (Gaudreau, 2013, p. 352)), but they have not been explicitly explored. Thus, given that research on perfectionism "has yet, for the most part, to explicate when and for whom some dimensions of perfectionism correlate with good or bad outcomes" (Gaudreau, 2013, p. 353), it is necessary to "search for person x situation explanations that could offer a more nuanced and thorough understanding of the effects of perfectionism" (Gaudreau, 2013, p. 352).

Thus, the present study was designed to address this very issue and examine the influence of perfectionism on health-related psychological outcomes within the confines

of a specific environmental context. Since this study was the first attempt at examining such a "person x situation" interaction, it was deemed important to examine a salient and easily accessible environmental situation in which perfection is clearly idealized, sought after, and reinforced. Fortunately, one such situation exists within the realm of modern day social media: namely, the social media platform of Instagram.

A Brave New World: Social Media

Social networking sites (SNSs) have become a fundamental aspect of social connection to many individuals in modern society. These sites, such as Facebook, YouTube, Instagram, Snapchat, Twitter, and LinkedIn, provide unique ways for individuals to connect and interact across geographic, cultural, and economic boundaries, among others. This increased social connectedness has resulted in myriad beneficial outcomes, such as increases in life satisfaction (Manago et al., 2012), social capital (Ellison et al., 2007; Steinfield et al., 2008), and emotional support (Royal Society for Public Health, 2017), as well as increasing real world relationships (Royal Society for Public Health, 2017), fostering a sense of community building (Royal Society for Public Health, 2017), establishing truly meaningful emotional connections (Hunley, 2017b; Kramer et al., 2014), and staying in touch with family and friends and forming new social connections (Hunley, 2017b).

However, many health professionals are also concerned that these platforms may also be fueling a mental health crisis (Royal Society for Public Health, 2017). For example, preliminary research shows that there are significant relationships between the amount of time spent on SNSs and problems with sleep (Primack & Escobar-Viera, 2017; Royal Society for Public Health, 2017; Woods & Scott, 2016) as well as loneliness, body image, and fear of missing out (Royal Society for Public Health, 2017). Other studies have demonstrated that greater SNS use is associated with lower subjective wellbeing (Kross et al., 2013), lower academic achievement and increased relationship problems (Kuss & Griffiths, 2011), lower perceived emotional support (Shensa et al., 2016), lower self-esteem (Valkenburg et al., 2006; Woods & Scott, 2016), and declines in life satisfaction (Chou & Edge, 2012). Additionally, SNS use has been associated with subjective and clinical levels of anxiety (Primack & Escobar-Viera, 2017; Royal Society for Public Health, 2017; Woods & Scott, 2016) and depression (Block et al., 2014; Lin et al., 2016; Primack & Escobar-Viera, 2017; Royal Society for Public Health, 2017; Woods & Scott, 2016). However, some research suggests these problematic outcomes may only occur as a result of addictive SNS use (Jasso-Medrano & López-Rosales, 2018; Orsal et al., 2013) and that these relationships are SNS-specific and do not exist ubiquitously across all SNS platforms (Royal Society for Public Health, 2017). Thus, each SNS may impact individuals quite differently, and, as such, should be examined individually.

Instagram

Instagram is one of the most widely utilized SNSs and is the second-most downloaded free app⁷. Current reports indicate that one billion people use Instagram every month, with over 500 million of them logging in every single day (Newberry, 2019). Who are these users? As of 2019, 110 million of them were located in the United States, with other high-use countries including Brazil (70 million users), India (69 million users), Indonesia (59 million users), and Russia (40 million users). Data indicates a

⁷ As of October 2019.
relatively even split between male and female users, with 48% male and 52% female (Newberry, 2019). 71% of all Instagram users worldwide are under the age of 35 (Newberry, 2019), an age-based trend that is seen within the United States as well. 72% of U.S. teenagers use the platform, and while 37% of all U.S. adults over the age of 18 also have an account, most of those users are young adults (67% of U.S. adults aged 18-29, 47% of U.S. adults aged 30-49, 23% of U.S. adults aged 50-64, and 8% of U.S. adults aged 65+) (Pew Research Center, 2019).

A Perfection-Focused Platform. From a trait relevancy perspective, Instagram is arguably one of the most perfection-oriented SNSs for personal expression, professional pursuits (namely, marketing and advertising, or "influencing," as it is often termed), and social interactions with others. For example, a quick search on Instagram indicates that 58.2 million posts have been tagged with the hashtag "perfect" and 19.4 million with the hashtag "perfection."⁸ While it is a fundamental human motivation to form and maintain positive impressions of the self for others, Instagram takes this to the extreme. The photo-sharing application has built-in photo and video editing options, allowing users to easily crop, edit, and apply predesigned filters to images and videos in order to curate a specific look without having to utilize external photo editing applications or software. It also allows users to include captions and hashtags (#) that link individual posts to larger categories of posts, to make their account publicly available, and to allow other users to "follow" their page, all of which increases the size of a user's network. Users can also "like" and comment on posts, creating an easily accessible and visible feedback metric for how "successful" a post is. These factors,

⁸ As of October 2020.

combined with the emphasis on the "branding of identity as a consumable good," have resulted in an exceptionally perfection-focused platform (Roccaforte & Cohen, 2017).

Instagram and Psychological Outcomes. Despite its apparent reputation as "the happiest place in the (internet) world," (Burke, 2016), both Instagram users and mental health experts have expressed concerns that "the positivity of Instagram is precisely the problem, with its relentless emphasis on promoting 'perfect' lifestyles" leading to problematic outcomes such as depression (Hern, 2018). Additionally, researchers have begun to recognize that "unrealistic expectations set by social media may leave young people with feelings of self-consciousness, low self-esteem, and the pursuit of perfectionism, which can manifest as anxiety disorders" (Royal Society for Public Health, 2017).

This can be especially salient when it comes to Instagram profiles that emphasize physical beauty ideals. Many users learn to pose strategically in ways that emphasize their assets while downplaying (or completely eliminating) their flaws, a skill that has become so commonplace that a quick Google search for "How to pose for Instagram" yields 260 million results. Additionally, both Instagram filters and external editing applications allow users to erase blemishes and wrinkles, elongate their eyelashes, and virtually drop weight with the click of a button. While being exposed to altered images of attractive celebrities is not a new social phenomenon, being exposed to consistently altered images of *peers* is. Unfortunately, research shows that viewing both celebrity and peer images on Instagram increases negative mood and body dissatisfaction among women (Brown & Tiggemann, 2016), and anecdotal comments from Instagram users themselves also highlight this problem. As one participant in the #StatusOfMind study

indicated, "Instagram easily makes girls and women feel as if their bodies aren't good enough as people add filters and edit their pictures in order for them to look 'perfect.'" Overall, this emphasis on perfection, combined with the ability to easily achieve it virtually, sets Instagram apart from most other SNSs.

In fact, one study (Royal Society for Public Health, 2017) found that Instagram was the worst SNS with regard to psychological health outcomes. This survey examined the impact of different types of social media use (Facebook, Instagram, YouTube, Twitter, and Snapchat) on 14 different physical and psychological health outcomes for almost 1,500 teenagers and young adults (aged 14-24). While results indicated that each platform was associated with both positive and negative outcomes, Instagram received the largest negative net score out of the five SNSs, with strong links to anxiety, depression, loneliness, sleep issues, body image concerns, bullying, and fear of missing out (fomo).

This could be due to multiple reasons. For one, researchers have suggested that, in comparison to other SNSs, Instagram places emphasis on personal identity, self-presentation, and self-promotion instead of on fostering social relationships (Dumas et al., 2017; Sheldon & Bryant, 2016). This is clearly evidenced by the large amount of "selfies" (photos of the self) that users post on Instagram (Hong et al., 2020). Thus, if the aforementioned positive outcomes of SNS use are due to socio-relational aspects of SNSs, it stands to reason that Instagram, with its primary focus on the self, may lead to more problematic outcomes than benefits. In support of this idea, research has indicated that self-focused use of SNSs leads to increased stress (as evidenced by cardiovascular measures) as opposed to other-focused use (Cipresso et al., 2019).

Second, Instagram provides an unfortunately ideal environment for the psychological "compare and despair" effect (Nahai, 2018; Royal Society for Public Health, 2017). While comparing oneself to others is a natural human phenomenon, Instagram provides a platform for comparing one's actual self to the intentionally selected and/or altered presentations of others, as opposed to others' actual selves. As users "view heavily photoshopped, edited, or staged photographs and videos and compare them to their seemingly mundane lives" (Royal Society for Public Health, 2017), they "may get the impression that everyone else is much happier and more successful" than they are, leading to feelings of social isolation (Hunley, 2017a). One Instagram user in the #StatusOfMind study highlighted this experience, claiming that "if Facebook demonstrates that everyone is boring and Twitter proves that everyone is awful, Instagram makes you worry that everyone is perfect – except you."

Ironically, the fact that most Instagram posts are positive in nature actually worsens this "compare and despair" effect. Researchers have found that "in online social networks, exposure to the happiness of others may actually be depressing to us, producing an 'alone together' social comparison effect" (Kramer et al., 2014, p. 8788) and that "...social media viewing of photos depicting friends' successes can frequently incite feelings of jealousy, unhappiness, and loneliness" (Nahai, 2018, p. 690). It is also important to note that the specific functional design of Instagram also provides a platform for a second type of comparison. In addition to comparing one's own life to the images one sees in others' posts, users are able to immediately see and compare the reactions and feedback they receive on their own profiles and posts to the reactions and feedback other users receive on theirs. Specifically, users can compare the number of followers,

retweets, and "likes" that they get with those of others. To many users, "likes" serve as an indicator of success, status, and popularity (Martinez-Pecino & Garcia-Gavilán, 2019), and "when these numbers are not as large as anticipated, or compare unfavorably to those of friends or competitors, it can lead to stress" (Nahai, 2018, pp. 689–690). Overall, despite the positive and likely well-intentioned nature of Instagram, it sets users up to "compare and despair," which can all too easily lead to feelings of anxiety, depression, and inadequacy (#StatusOfMind) as well as other stress-related outcomes (Nahai, 2018).

Personality & Motivations for Using Instagram. As previously mentioned with regard to interactionist theories of human behavior, individuals are not passive to situations but can actively choose which situations to perform in. Uses and gratifications theory takes this general idea and applies it to media, explaining that differences in both psychological (e.g., personality) and social factors influence how and why individuals use specific forms of media the way they do. It stipulates that individuals do not typically find themselves passively involved in media consumption, but that they actively make choices as to what media to engage with and consume.

Many researchers have applied this theory to social media use, and a few select studies have examined this in the context of Instagram in particular, examining what underlying personality factors influence how and why people use Instagram the way they do. However, the research looking at the link between personality factors and social media use in general has been largely limited to the Big 5 personality traits (Hamburger & Ben-Artzi, 2000; Ozguven & Mucan, 2013), and the same is true of research examining personality factors and Instagram use in particular (Kircaburun & Griffiths, 2018), though some studies have examined narcissism as well (Moon et al., 2016; Sheldon & Bryant, 2016).

For example, Sheldon & Bryant (2016) assessed various motivations for using Instagram and found that motivations clustered into 4 factors: surveillance/knowledge about others, documentation, coolness/popularity, and creativity. Interestingly, the personality trait of narcissism was linked with specific motivations for using Instagram: namely, individuals higher in narcissism were more likely to use Instagram for the purpose of trying to appear cool or popular. They argued that narcissists may be particularly drawn to Instagram because it allows them to "post and manipulate specific photos to make themselves and their lives appear to be a certain way" (p.95). In additional support of this idea, there was a positive link between narcissism and time spent editing photos before posting them on Instagram. Other studies have also found that narcissism was a salient and consistent predictor of specific Instagram use behaviors. For example, individuals who score higher on narcissism are more likely to spend more time on Instagram, post more selfies, and frequently update their profile pictures (Moon et al., 2016).

Given these links between some personality traits and various aspects of Instagram use, it stands to reason that other personality traits, such as perfectionism, may also play a role in how and why people use Instagram and in how it affects them. Additionally, "individuals possessing high levels of maladaptive perfectionism and low levels of adaptive perfectionism may be particularly concerned about how others view them, and about situations where others may view their performance, and this may confer an increased vulnerability to a variety of anxious and depressive states" (Bieling et al., 2004, p. 1383).

Health-Related Psychological Outcomes

It is evident that both personality characteristics such as perfectionism and environmental factors such as social media can play key roles in overall health, which, according to the World Health Organization, is "a state of complete physical, mental and social wellbeing and not merely the absence of disease or infirmity" (World Health Organization, 1946). Health practitioners and researchers, as well as the general public, have become increasingly interested in the mental and social aspects of health in recent decades. This is no surprise, as nearly 20% of American adults struggle with a diagnosable mental health condition in any given year (Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality, 2018). Mental health concerns such as depression, anxiety, and stress are particularly common. For example, in 2017, 7.1% of all adults and 13.3% of all adolescents aged 12 to 17 were diagnosed with at least one major depressive episode in the United States. Anxiety disorders appear to be even more prevalent, with 19.1% of adults and 31.9% of adolescents experiencing at least one anxiety disorder. Additionally, while "stress" is not a clinical diagnosis the way that depression and anxiety are, research indicates that the prevalence of stress-related concerns in primary healthcare is extremely high, with estimates between 60% to 80% of visits having a stress-related component (Avey et al., 2003). This is incredibly concerning from a health standpoint, as stress has been shown to both increase blood pressure and maintain elevations in blood pressure, and social stress has been shown to be a huge factor in the formation of atherosclerosis (Carver &

Vargas, 2011). Additionally, stress has been linked to coronary heart disease, heart attack, and mortality (Carver & Vargas, 2011).

However, while the majority of research continues to focus on mental health concerns, it is important to recognize that health is more than the absence of a negative; the presence of positive factors also play important roles in overall health and wellbeing. Research studies taking a positive psychology approach have focused on the positive impact that factors such as mental resilience, social support, and self-esteem can have on health-related outcomes (Snyder & Lopez, 2005). Thus, since the present study was designed to examine the impact of perfectionism and social media use on health-related psychological outcomes, both negative (depression, anxiety, stress) and positive (self-esteem) outcomes were examined.

The Current Study

The purpose of the present study was to utilize a person-environment interaction perspective to understand if Instagram serves as a trait-relevant situation for perfectionism, and, if so, to examine how the personality trait of perfectionism interacts with Instagram use to impact psychological outcomes. Based on the aforementioned notion that people actively pursue environments in which they are likely to be "rewarded for being themselves," it stands to reason that perfectionists in particular may be drawn to this social media platform due to its emphasis on portrayals of perfection as well as its inherent reward-based feedback (e.g., likes, comments, etc.) of those portrayals (see Aim 1). Additionally, based on the previously reviewed empirical relations between perfectionism (particularly ECP) and psychological outcomes, as well as Instagram use and psychological outcomes, it stands to reason that perfectionists choosing to immerse themselves in this particular environment may be at an even greater risk for problematic outcomes (see Aim 2). If Instagram does serve as a trait-relevent situation for perfectionism, an overarching pattern of evidence was expected to emerge across multiple empirical relationships regarding both Instagram use and consequences of that use among perfectionists. Thus, specific research questions designed to examine such evidence are stated below.

It is imporant to note that only mature scientific fields can support highly specific propositions and hypotheses (with clearly stated relational directions, magnitudes, boundary conditions, etc.). One of the reasons mature fields can formulate and test magnitude hypotheses is that the conceptualization and meaurement of both the predictor and criterion space are well developed and validated. In the present case, PEX thoeries do stem from a mature literature, but the application of them to social environments and health outcomes is rare. More importantly, the conceptualization and measurement of behaviors within the Instagram environment is a distinctly nascent enterprise. Thus, where applicable, broad, conceptual, directional hypotheses were proposed (see Figures 3 & 4) but more specific hypotheses were unwarranted. Additionally, to maintain a proper methodological fit, the current study included a range of operationalizations of Instagram use and psychological outcomes (see Figure 2). By including multiple construct operationalizations (e.g., operationalizing "use" as frequency of use, number of posts, time spent editing, etc., operationalizing "psychological outcomes" as depression, anxiety, stress, and self-esteem), it was possible to examine (i.e., "triangulate") an overaching pattern of relations while allowing for variation in specific findings that may have resulted from differences in what exactly each behavior reflects.



Figure 2. Summary of research questions, relationships of interest, and operationalizations.

Thus, aims and research questions designed to examine such evidence were as follows (example hypotheses with specific measures are provided as indicative of what a "pattern of evidence" would look like):

Aims 1 & 2: Conceptual Replication

While not primary aims of the present study, Aims 1 and 2 were to conceptually replicate previous findings between perfectionism (both ECP and PSP) and psychological outcomes and between Instagram use and psychological outcomes, respectively. This would serve as a strong indicator of data integrity. Hypothesized relationships between perfectionism and psychological outcomes are summarized in Figure 3. While generalized directional impacts of ECP and PSP on outcomes are known (i.e., ECP tends

to have a detrimental impact on health and wellbeing outcomes, whereas PSP tends to be either neutral or beneficial), prior research on the impact of specific aspects of Instagram use on psychological outcomes is lacking. Thus, the general hypothesis of a detrimental impact of Instagram use on outcomes of interest was proposed across all operationalizations to be in-line with prior general conclusions that Instagram use is problematic, but nuanced differences between the specific operationalizations were expected to emerge.



Figure 3. Hypothesized partialled impacts of ECP and PSP on psychological outcomes.

Aim 3: Evidence for Instagram as a Trait-Relevant Situation for Perfectionism

The first primary aim of the present study, Aim 3, was to examine the overall pattern of evidence in Instagram *use* among perfectionists. Two specific research questions were proposed: RQ1) Are perfectionists drawn to Instagram?, and RQ2) Does perfectionism impact Instagram use? Given the nascent status of this research venture, stating specific hypotheses between the dimensions of perfectionism and specific aspects of Instagram use would have been premature. Additonally, differences between specific

operationalizations of "Instagram use" were expected to emege. However, given the aforementioned rationale that Instagram may serve as a trait-relevant situation for perfectionists, perfectionism was expected to predict the likelihood of having an Instagram account and at least some aspects of Instagram use.

Aim 4: Interactions Between Perfectionism and Instagram Use on Psychological Outcomes

The second primary aim of the present study, Aim 4, was to examine the overall pattern of evidence in *consequents* of Instagram use among pefectionists. One specific research quetsion was proposed: RQ3) Is Instagram a more detrimental environment for perfectionists than non-perfectionists with respect to psychological outcomes? Since prior research has demonstrated detrimental impacts of ECP on psychological outcomes of interest, and preliminary research has indicated that Instagram use also detrimentally impacts such outcomes, a pattern of evidence demonstrating an exacerbating interactive effect between ECP and at least some operationalizations of Instagram use was expected to emerge.



Figure 4. Interactions between perfection and Instagram use on psychological outcomes. Note: Each of the 6 models shown illustrate an amalgamation of 8 interactions for space-saving purposes, but each interaction was tested individually.

CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY

This study utilized a secondary data set that was collected as part of an Institutional Review Board (IRB)-approved research project at a large southeastern university in April 2020 investigating individual differences in personality, behaviors, and health and wellbeing outcomes. The author of the present project was a member of the 7-person team involved in the design of the original data collection methodology; however, the aims of the original study were not associated with the specific research questions proposed in this project. Additionally, the author of the present research project did not engage in any analysis of the data prior to the start of the present project (with the exception of data quality assessment, discussed below), so proposed research questions and hypotheses of the present project were not influenced by the data.

As with all methodological decisions, the decision to use a secondary data set has both advantages and liabilities that must be considered. Of course, a clear advantage of primary data collections is that they allow for apriori decision-making leading to a higher degree of control and intentionality with regard to construct operationalization, specific measurement tools, sampling techniques, etc. However, primary data collections also require the expenditure of more resources (e.g., time, money, staff, man-hours, additional burden on participants) compared to secondary data. A key advantage of secondary data analyses is that it is both time-saving and cost-efficient, given that no additional resources are needed up front for data collection. Additionally, it may also provide access to a larger or more representative sample than a researcher would be able to procure otherwise. Of course, the primary limitation of using a secondary dataset is a lack of control over the selection of measures, and often the measures are embedded in a much larger battery of measures that may lead to increased error in responses.

While a lack of control over the selection of measures may be problematic if a researcher aims to closely examine specific relationships between specific variables of interest, the goal of the present study was to examine overarching patterns of findings as a first step toward investigating the nascent application of a theoretical model (personenvironment interactions) to new content areas (perfectionism and Instagram use). Thus, for the present study, any combination of reasonable operationalizations of "Instagram use" and "psychological outcomes" were deemed appropriate and adequate for exploring the proposed model. Additionally, given the nascent nature of the research questions, secondary data analysis was seen as appropriate and cost effective. To ensure that this dataset contained high-quality data and was methodologically sound, an evaluation of the data set was conducted prior to its selection for the proposed study (see Data Set Evaluation below). Specific limitations of using this secondary dataset, as well as methodological recommendations for future primary data collections, are addressed in Chapter 5.

Sample

The dataset consisted of community participants recruited through Amazon's Mechanical Turk (MTurk), a virtual crowdsourcing recruitment website available to the U.S. national population. Research on this type of recruitment strategy has demonstrated that it increases researchers' access to more nationally diverse and representative samples compared to university samples and samples obtained through other virtual platforms (Buhrmester et al., 2011; Roulin, 2015). To be included in the original study, participants needed be at least 18 years old and English-speaking to be considered for participation.

There were 304 responses in the online data collection. However, 42 responses were removed during basic data cleaning procedures: 5 failed attention checks, 20 completed the survey in less time than the established minimum possible timing, 7 had significant amounts of missing data, and 10 showed nondifferentiation in responses across the entire survey. This yielded an operational sample of N = 262. Of this sample, 181 indicated having an Instagram account.

Initial Study Procedure

All study measures for the original data collection were compiled in Qualtrics, which participants were able to access via their MTurk account. Participants could complete the online survey in any location and on any electronic device with Internet connection. Once participants accessed the study page within Qualtrics, they were asked to review an electronic Informed Consent Form and indicate their consent. Qualtrics automatically administered all study measures in a random order, with the exception of demographic information (age, biological sex, gender, race, ethnicity, educational attainment, current occupation status, and current job title), which was presented as the last questionnaire for all participants. Participants were paid \$2.00 upon completion of the survey via their MTurk accounts.

Measures

Demographics

Self-reported demographic information (i.e., sex, gender identity, race, ethnicity, etc.) was collected (see Appendix B for a full item list).

Perfectionism

Perfectionism was assessed with the Multidimensional Perfectionism Scale (FMPS; Frost et al., 1990). This scale consists of 35 items distributed among 6 subscales, rated from 1 (*Strongly Disagree*) to 5 (*Strongly Agree*). A score for each dimension of perfectionism was calculated as follows: Personal Standards Perfectionism (PSP) was calculated by averaging the Personal Standards (7 items) and Organization (6 items) subscales, while Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism (ECP) was measured by averaging scores on the Concern Over Mistakes (9 items), Parental Expectations (5 items), Parental Criticism (4 items), and Doubts About Actions (4 items) subscales.

While most investigations of perfectionism operationalize the construct's two dimensions by using a combination of both Frost et al.'s (1990) and Hewitt and Flett's (1990) Multidimensional Perfectionism Scale measures, this single-scale operationalization of PSP and ECP has been used previously with demonstration of acceptable internal consistency for both factors (Chang et al., 2004; James et al., 2015; Parker & Stumpf, 1995; Stumpf & Parker, 2000; Taylor et al., 2016). Additionally, both PSP and ECP factors have demonstrated good convergent validity. For example, when measured this way, PSP demonstrates significant positive relationships to positive affect (Chang et al., 2004), satisfaction with life (Chang et al., 2004), extraversion (Parker & Stumpf, 1995), conscientiousness (Parker & Stumpf, 1995; Stumpf & Parker, 2000), psychological endurance (Stumpf & Parker, 2000), and self-esteem (Taylor et al., 2016) and a significant negative relationship to suicide ideation (Chang et al., 2004). Conversely, ECP demonstrates significant positive relationships with perceived stress (Chang et al., 2004), negative affect (Chang et al., 2004), suicide ideation (Chang et al., 2004), suicide ideation (Chang et al., 2004), suicide ideation (Chang et al., 2004), negative affect (Chang et al., 2004), suicide ideation (Chang et al., 2004), negative affect (Chang et al., 2004), suicide ideation (Chang et al., 2004), suicide ideation (Chang et al., 2004), negative affect (Chang et al., 2004), suicide ideation (Chang et al., 2004), 2004), neuroticism (Parker & Stumpf, 1995; Stumpf & Parker, 2000), and significant negative relationships with positive affect (Chang et al., 2004), satisfaction with life (Chang et al., 2004), extraversion (Parker & Stumpf, 1995), conscientiousness (Parker & Stumpf, 1995), agreeableness (Parker & Stumpf, 1995), and self-esteem (Stumpf & Parker, 2000; Taylor et al., 2016).

Instagram Use

Basic Instagram Use. Basic self-report Instagram profile data was collected for each participant (see Appendix B for full list of included questions). An exploratory factor analysis using maximum likelihood estimation was run on the individual items that were created and included to capture different aspects of Instagram Use in this study (*About how many followers do you have, About how many other accounts do you follow, How often do you post on Instagram, How often do you scroll through your Instagram feed/view others' posts, How often do you view others' Instagram stories, How often do you check to see if anyone has "Liked" or commented on your posts, How often do you edit or filter your images before posting them to Instagram*).

Results of the EFA (with an orthogonal rotation) indicated that 3 clean, interpretable factors emerged with eigenvalues greater than 1, cumulatively explaining 75.92% of the total variance. Factor 1, consisting of *How often do you post on Instagram, How often do you check to see if anyone has "Liked" or commented on your posts*, and *How often do you edit or filter your images before posting them to Instagram* was labeled "Active Use," Factor 2, consisting of *About how many followers do you* have and *About how many other accounts do you follow*, was labeled "Network Size", and Factor 3, consisting of *How often do you scroll through your Instagram feed/view others'* posts and *How often do you view others' Instagram stories*, was labeled "Passive Use." The individual factor loadings were used to create new composite variables (labeled Active Use, Passive Use, and Network Size, respectively) representing optimally weighted factor scores.

Problematic Instagram Use. Problematic Instagram Use was assessed with the Social Media Use Questionnaire (SMUQ; Xanidis & Brignell, 2016), which measures two factors of problematic social media use (withdrawal and compulsion) across 9 items (e.g., "I feel anxious when I am not able to check my social network account") on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from "never" to "always." Previous studies have demonstrated good validity and reliability of this scale (Kircaburun & Griffiths, 2019; Xanidis & Brignell, 2016). In this dataset, the words "social media" were replaced with "Instagram." This minor modification has been utilized in one other study, which demonstrated that this wording change did not alter the factor structure, validity, or reliability of the measure (Kircaburun & Griffiths, 2019).

Psychological Outcomes

Depression, Anxiety, and Stress. Depression, anxiety, and stress were assessed with the DASS-21 (Henry & Crawford, 2005). This 21-item self-report scale was designed to measure the negative emotional states (not clinical diagnoses) of depression, anxiety and tension/stress across 21 items (7 per construct; e.g., "I found it difficult to work up the initiative to do things") on a 4-point Likert-type scale ranging from "Did not apply to me at all" to "Applied to me very much or most of the time." The depression subscale assesses dysphoria, hopelessness, devaluation of life, self-deprecation, lack of interest/involvement, anhedonia, and inertia. The anxiety subscale assesses autonomic arousal, skeletal muscle effects, situational anxiety, and subjective experience of anxious affect. The stress subscale assesses difficulty relaxing, nervous arousal, and being easily upset/agitated, irritable/over-reactive, and impatient. Scores were calculated by averaging the relevant items for each construct, with higher scores indicating higher levels of each construct. Previous research has demonstrated strong internal consistency of the total and individual scale scores in both clinical and nonclinical samples (Henry & Crawford, 2005; Lovibond & Lovibond, 1995; Page et al., 2007).

Self-Esteem. Self-esteem was measured with the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale (RSE; Rosenberg, 1965), which measures global self-worth by evaluating an individual's positive and negative qualities. The measure consists of 10 items that are rated on a scale of 1 (*Strongly Agree*) to 4 (*Strongly Disagree*). Scoring involved calculating the average of all item ratings, where lower scores indicated higher self-esteem. However, for simplicity of interpretation in the current study, this was reverse-coded so that higher scores would reflect higher self-esteem. The RSE has demonstrated good internal consistency in past research ($\alpha = .88$) as well as good convergent and discriminant validity (Robins et al., 2001). For example, prior studies found that self-esteem was positively related to life-satisfaction and positive dispositional affect as well as negatively correlated with neuroticism and perceived stress (Robins et al., 2001). Additionally, self-esteem was significantly related to higher scores on measures of self-serving biases but was unrelated to SAT scores and college GPA (Robins et al., 2001).

Data Set Evaluation

As previously mentioned, an evaluation of the dataset was conducted prior to its selection for the proposed study. Since the specifics of any research design limit the

48

inferences that can be drawn from it, any secondary data analysis should begin with an intentional, critical examination of both study design and consequents (e.g., sampling, measurement issues, conceptualization, limits to generalizability, etc.) prior to data analysis.

The first aspect that was evaluated was the overall quality of the original study itself and data collection strategies. One key indicator of quality study development is the existence and availability of a complete codebook. Fortunately, the codebook for this study clearly outlined all study constructs, operationalizations, variables/items, and scoring procedures. A second indicator of a quality dataset is data completeness, or limited missing data. A preliminary analysis indicated that there was very little, and no obviously systematic, missing data in the dataset. Additionally, a more detailed examination of the data quality was possible given that the original dataset included both quantitative and qualitative data, that it included specific items as attention checks for participants, and that it automatically timed how long it took respondents to complete the survey. By briefly examining the attention check questions and the qualitative data, in addition to overall response time, it was easy to identify true human-completed responses as opposed to invalid, "bot"-completed responses. This allowed for the opportunity to remove those invalid responses, resulting in a more accurate dataset.

In addition to overall quality, the appropriateness of the specific study design was assessed. Simple convenience sampling was used, which was not surprising given that the timeframe and cost-effectiveness of this method are typically more feasible than probability sampling (Whitley & Kite, 2013). However, more importantly, the constructs of interest in this study did not warrant specific sampling requirements (i.e., the constructs of interest in the original study were likely to be present with adequate variation even in a simple convenience sample, a premise that held true for the present study as well). Additionally, the goal of the present study was to establish the utility of the person-environment interaction perspective for understanding seemingly contradictory findings in prior literature; the goal was not to obtain ideal point-estimates for specific population parameters. In other words, to put it simply, the goal of the present study was to establish an overall pattern of evidence, not to pinpoint specific magnitudes of association. Thus, convenience sampling was an entirely appropriate method.

The specific sample itself, with inclusion criteria of being over the age of 18 and English-speaking, matched the sample needs of the present study, as the personality, behavior, and psychological health outcomes in an adult population were of interest. Additionally, the specific operationalizations of the constructs of interest in this dataset were deemed appropriate, as they were established, psychometrically developed, widely used measures.

CHAPTER 4: RESULTS

Descriptive Statistics

Demographic information for the full operational sample and subsample of Instagram users is shown in Table 1. Likewise, basic descriptive statistics and zero-order correlations among key study variables for the full operational sample and for Instagram users are shown in Tables 2 and 3, respectively. Internal consistency reliability estimates are reported in the diagonal where applicable. In both the full sample and Instagram users only, all basic bivariate relationships between variables of interest were in the expected directions and were in line with prior research and theory⁹. Additionally, the relationships between perfectionism and Instagram were in line with the theoretical foundations proposed in this paper, as both PSP and ECP were positively related to having an Instagram account¹⁰. Among Instagram users, all bivariate relationships were in the expected directions.

Preliminary Analyses

Assessment of Control Variables

The impact of age, sex, gender identity, and race on all predictor variables of interest (i.e., all perfectionism variables and Instagram use variables) were examined via bivariate regression analyses. Age was a significant predictor of ECP ($\beta = -.03$, p < .001)

⁹ While *partialled* relationships between PSP and depression, anxiety, and stress were expected to be negative or non-significant, positive relationships were expected in simple bivariate relationships due to the expected suppressive influence of ECP. Similarly, the reverse situation was expected between PSP and self-esteem, with a positive relationship expected in partialled analyses but a non-significant or negative relationship expected in simple bivariate relationships.

¹⁰ Though, again, the relationship between PSP and this outcome was expected to be influenced by the suppressive effect of ECP given the lack of partialling, so this analysis was not used to answer RQ1.

and having an Instagram account ($\beta = -.01$, p < .05), indicating that levels of ECP and the likelihood of having an Instagram account decreased as age increased. Sex and gender identity (0=male, 1=female) were significant predictors of compulsion ($\beta = -.37$, p < .05and $\beta = -.34$, p < .05, respectively) and withdrawal ($\beta = -.33$, p < .05 and $\beta = -.29$, p < .05.05, respectively), indicating that both biological and identifying males were more likely to exhibit problematic Instagram behaviors compared to females. Race (dummy coded as White, Black, and Other due to small sample sizes in some categories) was a significant predictor of ECP, PSP, having an Instagram account, active use, compulsion, and withdrawal, such that individuals identifying as Black reported significantly higher levels of ECP, PSP, active use, compulsion, and withdrawal compared to individuals identifying as White. Thus, originally, all subsequent analyses included age, sex, gender identity, and race as control variables. However, in 100% of these analyses, both sex and gender identity dropped out as significant predictors once the other predictors of interest (perfectionism and Instagram variables) were included in the models. As a result, all models were revised to include only age and race as control variables. For all regression analyses, these control variables were entered as a set first, and the predictor variables of interest (perfectionism or Instagram use indicators, depending on the specific model) were entered simultaneously in step 2.

Conceptual Replication of Basic Relationships

Prior to examining the focal research questions, further analysis of bivariate relationships was undertaken to ensure that partialled relationships between variables of interest were in the expected directions and magnitudes, providing a conceptual replication of prior findings. First, four hierarchical multiple regression analyses were conducted to examine the unique direct impacts of both PSP and ECP on the psychological outcomes (i.e., depression, anxiety, stress, and self-esteem; Table 4, *Perfectionism* model). As explained above, given the known suppression effect of ECP on relationships between PSP and outcomes of interest, zero-order relations are of little informational value. However, the partial regression coefficients from a hierarchial regression reveal the unique, and unsuppressed, effects.

As a set, PSP and ECP accounted for large amounts of variance in all four outcomes examined; depression, anxiety, stress, and self-esteem. As expected, ECP predicted increased depression, anxiety, and stress and decreased self-esteem controlling for PSP, age, and race. PSP, on the other hand, demonstrated the exact opposite relationships (as expected) and predicted decreased depression, anxiety, and stress and increased self-esteem controlling for ECP, age, and race. These findings replicate prior estimates in terms of both direction and magnitude.

Second, twelve hierarchical multiple regression analyses were conducted to examine the direct impact of Instagram usage on the four psychological outcomes (Table 4, *Instagram Account, Instagram Use,* and *Problematic Use* models). Having an Instagram account accounted for a moderate amount of variance in depression, anxiety, and stress and a small amount of the variance in self-esteem controlling for age and race (Table 4, *Instagram Account* model). Having an Instagram account predicted increased depression, anxiety, and stress, and decreased self-esteem. Each of these relationships were conceptually in line with prior research and theory demonstrating the detrimental impact of Instagram use on health-related outcomes. Among Instagram users, specific aspects of Instagram use proved to be differentially related to the psychological outcomes of interest (Table 4, *Instagram Use* model). The set of three factors reflecting the measured aspects of Instagram use (active use, passive use, and network size combined) accounted for large amounts of variance in depression, axiety, and stress controlling for age and race. More specifically, results indicated that active use yielded a large, positive unique impact on depression, anxiety, and stress and a small negative impact on self-esteem controlling for passive use, network size, age, and race. In constrast, niether passive use nor network size yielded meaningful unique impacts on depression, anxiety, stress, or self-esteem.

The same pattern of effects were again seen when the same analyses were applied to the compulsion and withdrawal variables (Table 4, *Problematic Use* model). As a set, problematic use accounted for a large amount of the variance in all four outcomes and demonstrated the same pattern of unique effects seen above with the active use of Instragram. Thus, overall, this set of 12 hierachical regressions shows a clear and consistent pattern of a detrimental impact of "active" use of Instagram on health-related psychological outcomes that generalizes across various operationalizations.

Primary Analyses

RQ1: Are perfectionists drawn to Instagram?

To examine whether the personality trait of perfectionism impacts whether or not someone is drawn to the social media environment of Instagram, logistic regression was employed. Perfectionism (PSP and ECP as a set) was a significant predictor of whether or not someone had an Instagram account (0=*does not have an Instagram account*, 1=*has an Instagram account*), incrementally accounting for a moderate amount of the total

variance (Nagelkerke $R^2 = .10$) controlling for age and race. More specifically, results indicated that ECP has a very strong effect on the odds of having an account; for every 1SD increase in ECP, the odds of having an account increase by 99.4% ($\beta = .69, p < .01$, OR = 1.994) controlling for PSP, age, and race. PSP was not a significant predictor. This supports the conclusion that individuals with higher levels of ECP are more likely to have an Instagram account compared to those with lower levels of ECP. Importantly, holding ECP constant, differences in PSP are not associated with the choice to have an Instagram account.

RQ2: Does perfectionism impact specific aspects of Instagram use?

To examine the degree to which ECP and PSP influence specific aspects of Instagram use, 5 hierarchical multiple regression analyses were conducted regressing each of the different aspects of Instagram use (active use, passive use, network size, compulsion, and withdrawal) onto ECP and PSP (Table 5).

Perfectionism (PSP and ECP as a set) accounted for a large amount of variance in active use, compulsion, and withdrawal, as well as a moderate amount of variance in passive use. It did not account for variance in network size. More specifically, there was a large, positive impact of ECP on active use ($\beta = .53$, p < .01), compulsion ($\beta = .83$, p < .01), and withdrawal ($\beta = .80$, p < .01) controlling for PSP, age, and race. ECP did not predict passive use or network size. PSP had a moderate positive impact on passive use ($\beta = .24$, p < .01) and small negative impacts on compulsion ($\beta = -.21$, p < .01) and withdrawal ($\beta = -.20$, p < .01) controlling for ECP, age, and race. PSP did not predict active use or network size.

This pattern of findings supports the overall conclusion that perfectionism does impact Instagram use. Interpreting these results in light of the previously revealed relationships between Instagram use and psychological outcomes, it is clear that ECP predicts the more problematic aspects of Instagram use (i.e., active use, compulsion, and withdrawal) whereas PSP predicts the neutral aspect (passive use) and seems to be a protective agent against some problematic aspects (compulsion and withdrawal).

RQ3: Is Instagram a more detrimental environment for perfectionists than nonperfectionists?

To examine the focal theoretical question of whether and how the personal characteristic of perfectionism interacts with the environment of Instagram in potentially detrimental ways, a total of 48 hierarchical moderated multiple regression analyses were conducted (Tables 6-8). Overall, the expectation was that a pattern would emerge across these analyses in which ECP would interact with the more active aspects of the Instagram environment to exacerbate the negative psychological effects of Instagram use, whereas there was expected to be no interaction with the passive aspects of Instagram use. Such a pattern would be consistent with the PEX model.

To ease the interpretation of the interactions, all continuous predictors were *z*-scored. In each analysis, the set of control variables were entered in step 1, both linear terms for the predictor variables were entered in step 2, and the interaction term (calculated as the product of *z*-scored predictor variables) was entered in step 3. As main (linear) effects were examined above, this section will focus exclusively on the interaction effects.

An interaction was considered meaningful if it met two conditions: 1) the beta coefficient for the interaction term met the traditional standard for a small effect using the PPMC metric (i.e., r = .10), and 2) the final step of the regression model accounted for a meaningful increment in variance explained as indicated by $\Delta R^2 \ge .01$. This was deemed best practice, as 1% can be a meaningful amount of incremental variance for a moderation effect (i.e., non-linear effects are by definition not as robust as linear effects) and statistical significance was not expected to be the best indicator of a true moderated relationship given the relatively small sample size. In order to more fully examine the nature and magnitude of these interaction effects, simple slopes were plotted for any interaction that met both of these criteria. Following standard conventions (Cohen et al., 2002), scores reflecting +/- 1SD and the mean were used to plot the simple slopes with continuous variables.

The full set of regression results are presented in Tables 7 and 8. Because of the excessive amount of information presented and the importance of focusing on the pattern of results across those 48 moderated regression analyses, a verbal summary of these results is displayed in Table 6.

Interactions between ECP and Instagram use. Of the 24 interactions examining ECP and each aspect of Instagram use on the psychological outcomes of interest, 9 met the aforementioned criteria of having an interaction term with a $\beta \ge .10$ and $\Delta R^2 \ge .01$ for the final step of the model containing the interaction term (see upper portion of Table 6 for summary and Table 7 for statistical results). Overall, results indicate that ECP and Instagram use interact in a way that detrimentally impacts psychological outcomes. For example, having an Instagram account moderated the relationships between ECP and depression, anxiety, and stress (Figures 5-7) such that the impact of ECP on these outcomes was stronger for individuals who have an Instagram account than for those who do not. Similarly, active use moderated the relationships between ECP and depression, anxiety, and stress (Figures 8-10) such that the impact of ECP on these outcomes was also stronger as level of active use increased. Following this same pattern, both withdrawal and compulsion moderated the relationship between ECP and depression such that the impact of ECP on depression increased as compulsion and withdrawal increased (Figures 11 & 12). Interestingly, while none of the other interactions predicted self-esteem, the interaction between ECP and network size did impact self-esteem. This interaction (Figure 13) followed the same general pattern but in the opposite direction (i.e., the detrimental impact of ECP on self-esteem became stronger as network size increased), which was to be expected given that self-esteem is a positive psychological outcome, whereas depression, anxiety, and stress are negative psychological outcomes.

Thus, in general, the overall pattern of results demonstrated that certain aspects of Instagram use significantly interacted with ECP to differentially predict psychological outcomes, such that higher levels of ECP and higher levels of Instagram use contributed to worse psychological outcomes. Each of these interactions is reported in greater detail below.

ECP and Having an Instagram Account. ECP and having an Instagram account interacted to incrementally predict 1% of the variance in depression, anxiety, and stress above and beyond the main effects of these predictors. Each of these interactions was ordinal in nature. No interactive effect between ECP and having an account was found

for self-esteem. The positive relationships between ECP and depression, anxiety, and stress were stronger for individuals who had an Instagram account than for those who did not. At low levels (-1SD) of ECP, the level of depression, anxiety, and stress was relatively the same and remained below average regardless of whether or not someone had an Instagram account. Levels of depression, anxiety, and stress increased significantly as level of ECP increased, and at high levels of ECP (+1SD) there was a noticeable difference in depression, anxiety, and stress symptoms between those who had an account and those who did not. Thus, as expected, these results suggest that individuals high in ECP experience greater psychological distress when engaged in the environment of Instagram.



Figure 5. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Instagram Account Status on Depression



Figure 6. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Instagram Account Status on Anxiety



Figure 7. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Instagram Account Status on Stress

ECP and Active Use. The same pattern of results that emerged in the interactions between ECP and having an Instagram account was seen in interactions between ECP and active use, though to an even larger extent. ECP and active use interacted to

incrementally predict 2% of the variance in depression, 4% of the variance in anxiety, and 1% of the variance in stress above and beyond the main effects. No interactive effect between ECP and having an account was found for self-esteem. The positive relationships between ECP and depression, anxiety, and stress increased as active use increased. At low levels (-1SD) of ECP, the level of depression, anxiety, and stress was relatively the same and remained below average regardless of level of active use. Levels of depression, anxiety, and stress increased significantly as level of ECP increased, and at high levels of ECP (+1SD) there was a noticeable impact of active use on depression, anxiety, and stress symptoms such that individuals who engaged in high active use (+1SD) exhibited higher levels of symptomology than those who engaged in low levels (-1SD) of active use. In other words, ECP predicted significantly increased levels of depression, anxiety, and stress across all individuals, and this increase was even stronger for individuals who engaged in high levels of active use.



Figure 8. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Active Use on Depression.



Figure 9. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Active Use on Anxiety.



Figure 10. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Active Use on Stress.

ECP and Compulsion/Withdrawal. The interactions between ECP and

compulsion and ECP and withdrawal were almost identical to each other and were

consistent with the pattern of results discussed above. The interaction between ECP and compulsion, as well as that between ECP and withdrawal, incrementally predicted 1% of the variance in depression above and beyond the main effects. These interactions were ordinal in nature. No meaningful interactive effects between ECP and these facets of Instagram use were found for anxiety, stress, or self-esteem. The positive relationships between ECP and depression increased as compulsion and withdrawal increased.



Figure 11. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Withdrawal on Depression.



Figure 12. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Compulsion on Depression.

ECP and Network Size. ECP and network size interacted to incrementally predict 1% of the variance in self-esteem above and beyond the main effects. This interaction was disordinal in nature. Overall, ECP had a negative impact on self-esteem, and this impact increased as network size increased. However, due to the disordinal nature of this interaction, the impact of network size on self-esteem was opposite between low and high levels of ECP: at low levels (-1SD) of ECP, self-esteem increased as network size increased, but at high levels (+1SD) of ECP, the opposite was true, as self-esteem decreased as network size increased. This indicates that having a larger network size may be a beneficial aspect of Instagram use under some circumstances (e.g., low levels of ECP), but detrimental in others (e.g., high levels of ECP).


Figure 13. Interaction between Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism and Network Size on Self-Esteem.

Interactions between PSP and Instagram on Psychological Outcomes. Of the

24 interactions examined between PSP and each aspect of Instagram use on the psychological outcomes of interest, only 2 met the aforementioned criteria of having an interaction term with a $\beta \ge .10$ and $\Delta R^2 \ge .01$ for the final step of the model containing the interaction term (see Table 6). Thus, overall, results indicate that PSP and Instagram use do not typically interact with regard to health-related psychological outcomes. The two exceptions to this are reported below.

PSP and Active Use. PSP and active use interacted to incrementally predict 1% of the variance in anxiety above and beyond the main effects. This interaction was ordinal in nature. Overall, there was a negative relationship between PSP and anxiety, and this relationship diminished as active use increased. Thus, the protective impact of

PSP on anxiety decreased as active use increased. No interactive effect was found between PSP and active use for depression, stress, or self-esteem.



Figure 4. Interaction between Personal Standards Perfectionism and Active Use on Anxiety.

PSP and Network Size. PSP and network size interacted to incrementally predict 1% of the variance in depression above and beyond the main effects. Overall, PSP had a negative impact on depression, and this impact increased as network size increased. At low levels (-1SD) of PSP, depression levels were relatively the same and remained above average regardless of network size, but at high levels (+1SD) of PSP, network size significantly decreased level of depression. This interaction suggests that higher network size enhances the positive effects of PSP on depression (i.e., it enhances the protective impact of PSP on depression).



Figure 15. Interaction between Personal Standards Perfectionism and Network Size on Depression.

CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION

This dissertation utilized person-environment interaction (PEX) theory to bridge two previously disparate predictors of health-related psychological outcomes: the personality trait of perfectionism (consisting of both Evaluative Concerns Perfectionism (ECP) and Personal Standards Perfectionism (PSP)) and the social media environment of Instagram. While myriad research studies have examined the impact of perfectionism on health-related psychological outcomes (see Sirois & Molnar, 2016 for an extensive review), and preliminary research has examined the impact of Instagram use on similar outcomes (Royal Society for Public Health, 2017), no research to date has examined the interaction of the two.

Thus, this dissertation was designed to examine if and how perfectionism and Instagram use interact to impact psychological outcomes. The proposition of this interaction was grounded in the theoretical premises that 1) personality traits "fit" with environmental situations to varying extents, 2) individuals tend to seek out environments in which their natural tendencies can be both expressed and reinforced, and 3) personality traits "are expressed behaviorally to the degree the situation offers opportunities for their expression" (Tett et al., 2013, p. 74) and "influence behavior only in relevant situations" (Kenrick & Funder, 1988, p. 29). In light of these theoretical foundations, it was proposed that the social media platform of Instagram, an environment that tends to both encourage and reinforce portrayals of perfection via social and evaluative interaction, would be a particularly attractive and reinforcing environment for perfectionists, primarily those who express a type of perfectionism that is based in socially-evaluative concerns (i.e., ECP). Overall, the results of the present study demonstrate a consistent pattern that fits this prediction.

Across 70 regression analyses (48 of which examined interactions), the pattern of results was consistent with prior literature that ECP tends to be problematic, while PSP tends to be either neutral or beneficial. Additionally, an overall pattern emerged demonstrating that individuals high in ECP are more likely to use Instagram and engage in active and problematic Instagram behaviors, and that these aspects of Instagram use exacerbate the detrimental impact of ECP on health-related psychological outcomes. The results also indicated that using Instagram in a passive sense, where one simply observes others' posts, is not linked with detrimental impacts on psychological outcomes. More detailed discussions of each finding, as well as possible explanations and implications, are provided below.

RQ1: Are perfectionists drawn to Instagram?

Results demonstrated that perfectionists are more likely to use the social media platform of Instagram, but, critrically, it was only the ECP aspect of perfectionism driving this effect. The odds of having an Instagram account increased dramatically as levels of ECP increased, whereas PSP did not statistically influence the liklihood of having an Instagram account.

This relationship supports the notion that the social media environment of Instagram may serve as an enticing trait-relevant situation for ECP. Trait-relevancy, or the degree to which a given environment triggers or elicits a given personality trait, is based on the notion that "traits are expressed behaviorally to the degree the situation offers opportunities for their expression" (Tett et al., 2013, p. 74). Instagram's overall emphasis on social comparison and feedback aligns with the extrinsically motivated, socially focused aspects underlying ECP (Stoeber et al., 2018), and, as such, provides ample opportunities for expression of underlying ECP tendencies. Individuals high in ECP tend to be overly concerned with mistakes, have fears of negative social evaluations, experience feelings of discrepancy between their expectations and actual performance, and have negative reactions to imperfection (Stoeber 2012). Thus, on Instagram, individuals high in ECP may find an environment in which they can take steps through careful selection, editing, and filtering of posts to avoid mistakes, increase the likelihood of positive social evaluations, reduce discrepancies between their expectations and their performance (since their performance, or posts, can be manipulated to match their perfectionistic expectations), and avoid imperfection altogether. Additionally, Instagram users high in ECP may find that Instagram's functionality addresses their underlying extrinsic motivations for achieving perfection by allowing posts to receive "likes" and comments. Given that people have a basic psychological need to express their natural traits (Tett et al., 2013) and are drawn to situations in which the expression of those traits is both valued and rewarded, it makes sense that individuals high in ECP would be drawn to the environment of Instagram.

While the cross-sectional nature of the data collection does prevent definitive causal conclusions between the trait of perfectionism and Instagram use, personality traits are theorized to have early genetic and developmental roots, thus preceeding the choice of whether or not to engage with this particular social media platform. Of course, while it is possible that users are initially drawn to Instagram because of their perfectionism, it is equally possible that among the diverse individuals who pursue Instagram, those with perfectionistic tendencies are the ones who find themselves in an environemnt befitting their personality and are more likely to choose to remain, while those with personality traits that do not align with Instagram's demands and reinforcers are more likely to disengage from the environment. It is also possible that Instagram is such a salient traitrelevant situation for perfectionism that individuals end up exhibiting more perfectionistic behaviors over time as they engage more with the platform. This is not to say that Instagram use *causes* perfectionism (this would go against most personality theory), but it is possible that individuals who exhibit even low baseline levels of perfectionistic tendencies may find themeslves in an environment that elicits and triggers those tendencies to a noticeable degree. Of course, only carefully controlled, longitudinal research could provide a definitive answer to the question of why perfectionism is linked with the likelihood of having an Instagram account.

RQ2: Does perfectionism impact Instagram use?

A consistent pattern of results emerged across five regression analyses indicating that perfectionism does impact Instagram use. More specifically, this pattern illustrated at least some of the ways in which ECP and PSP impact how Instagram users utlize the platform; as ECP increases, levels of active use (editing posts, creating posts, and checking for likes and comments on one's own posts) and indicators of problematic use (compulsive use and withdrawal) increase. PSP, on the other hand, predicts increases in passive use (looking at others' posts) and predicts decreases in compulsive use and withdrawal.

It is important to view these relationships in the context of the link between each aspect of Instagram use and their psychological outcomes; regression results indicated that the type of use predicted by ECP (active use, compulsive use, and withdrawal) is linked with higher levels of depression, anxiety, and stress as well as lower levels of selfesteem, while the type of use predicted by PSP (passive use) is not linked with the detrimental psychological outcomes examined in this study. Thus, combining these sets of findings, it is clear that individuals high in ECP tend to use Instagram in ways that are linked with detrimental psychological health outcomes, whereas individuals high in PSP tend to engage in relatively less harmful (at least, with regard to the particular outcomes in this study) Instagram behaviors.

These opposing influences of ECP and PSP are not surprising given the wealth of evidence that indicates that these two dimensions of perfectionism often influence outcomes in contrasting ways. Additionally, these specific patterns are consistent with the underlying nature of each dimension of perfectionism. Given ECP's socially-influenced yet self-focused nature (as in, there is an emphasis on perfection of the *image of oneself* with underlying extrinsic motivations), it is not surprising that ECP would impact the aspects of Instagram use that focus on portrayals of the self (i.e., one's own posts) as well as on examinations of social evaluations of the self (i.e., checking for feedback on one's own posts), perhaps even in compulsive ways. Additionally, the link between ECP and problematic Instagram use as evidenced by engaging in compulsive behaviors and experiencing withdrawal may indicate that not only is Instagram a trait-relevant situation for ECP, but that it is an extremely salient one. In other words, it is possible that not only are perfectionists drawn to the Instagram environment, but they may actually find themselves becoming addicted to it as their perfectionist behaviors are

"rewarded." This would not be surprising, especially given the known addictive aspects of social media use in general (Dalvi-Esfahani et al., 2019).

RQ3: Is Instagram a more detrimental environment for perfectionists than nonperfectionists with respect to psychological outcomes?

A pattern of results emerged across 48 regression analyses in support of the hypothesis that an exacerbating interactive effect between ECP and at least some aspects of Instagram use would emerge. In general, results indicated that ECP detrimentally impacts health-related psychological outcomes, leading to increased depression, anxiety, and stress and decreased self-esteem, and that certain aspects of Instagram use (having an account, engaging in active and problematic use, and overall network size) magnify those detrimental effects. PSP, overall, does not tend to interact with aspects of Instagram use, with two exceptions: active use diminished the beneficial impact of PSP on anxiety, while network size magnified the beneficial impact of PSP on self-esteem.

The finding that ECP detrimentally impacts health-related psychological outcomes in this way is in line with prior research that demonstrates that "individuals possessing high levels of maladaptive perfectionism... may be particularly concerned about how others view them, and about situations where others may view their performance, and this may confer an increased vulnerability to a variety of anxious and depressive states" (Bieling et al., 2004, p. 1383). The interactions between ECP and having an Instagram account, as well as those between ECP and active use, led to remarkably similar impacts on depression, anxiety, and stress. Of course, some of these similarities may be due to methodological influences (depression, anxiety, and stress were all subcomponents of the same scale and were strongly correlated with each other).

However, the goal of the present study was to examine the overall impact of these interactions on negative and positive psychological outcomes in general, and this was achieved.

Of all the interactions examined in this study, those involving network size were among the most surprising. Unlike the other interactions, which were ordinal in nature, the interactions between both ECP and PSP and network size resulted in disordinal interactions. At low levels of ECP, increasing network size appears to be a beneficial aspect, leading to increases in self-esteem. However, at high levels of ECP, the exact opposite is true, with increases in network size leading to decreases in self-esteem. A similar (though opposite, as expected, given the opposing natures of ECP and PSP) pattern was found between PSP and network size for depression; at low levels of PSP, network size led to decreased depression, but at high levels of PSP, increases in network size led to decreased depression. While a variety of explanations are possible (different underlying motivations for seeking social connections, differences in patterns of feedback from the social network as size increases, etc.), it is too early to draw any definitive conclusions from this finding. However, this finding, if replicated, could have interesting implications and should be examined in future research.

Specific nuanced differences aside, the overall pattern of evidence demonstrates that problematic Instagram use exacerbates the detrimental impact of ECP on healthrelated psychological outcomes. This provides strong empirical support for the application of PEX theory to examinations of how individual and situational differences combine to impact health-related outcomes.

Implications

The application of PEX theory to the study of perfectionism, the social media environment of Instagram, and the overall perspective of health-related psychological outcomes is relatively novel within Health Psychology. Indeed, applications of PEXbased theories may help explain some of the inconsistent findings that are evident in both personality and social psychology research, as well as in Health Psychology as a whole.

Implications for Perfectionism Research and Treatment

Despite a relatively active literature regarding the conceptualization and measurement of perfectionism, it has been noted that the association between perfectionism and consequential life outcomes is marked by a substantial amount of inconsistency (Gotwals et al., 2012). The present study provides one explanation for why such inconsistency may exist: the impact of perfectionism on consequential life outcomes may depend on the situational context in which that perfectionism is expressed.

Links between perfectionism and mental health outcomes in particular have been widely-studied, and the present study's findings align with prior research demonstrating that ECP tends to be related to psychological health concerns such as depression (Argus & Thompson, 2008; Black & Reynolds, 2013; Hamachek, 1978; Hewitt & Dyck, 1986), anxiety (Burgess & DiBartolo, 2016; Flett et al., 1989, 1994), and stress (Childs & Stoeber, 2012; Rice et al., 2006; Rice & Van Arsdale, 2010). Unfortunately, far fewer studies have examined the unique relationship between PSP and such outcomes, a critical issue that continues to plague perfectionism research (Stoeber, 2018b) and which the present study sought to address. Additionally, research on perfectionism and health suffers from a lack of explanatory theories (Molnar et al., 2018). The present study's successful application of PEX theory to predict health-related outcomes from perfectionism demonstrates that the application of existing theories of human behavior in context can likely serve to provide explanations for why and how perfectionism impacts health outcomes in differential ways.

Interestingly, the specific application of PEX theory to the perfectionism construct provides a possible explanation for another phenomenon that has recently been uncovered in perfectionism research: perfectionism has increased notably over the past few decades (Curran & Hill, 2019). While there have likely always been environments in which perfection was portrayed and celebrated, it is very possible that modern society, coupled with the advent of social media, has exponentially increased our society's expectations of perfection and, as a result, has created more perfection-focused environments. In other words, it is possible that at least part of the explanation for why we see perfectionism increasing over time is due to an increase in trait-relevant situations for this personality trait.

The present research has implications for the treatment of perfectionism as well. While "perfectionism" does not exist as a clinical diagnosis in the same way that depression or personality disorders do, it has nonetheless received a great deal of attention from a treatment and intervention perspective. Cognitive-behavioral models of perfectionism (Shafran et al., 2002, 2010) have led to recommendations for cognitivebehavioral treatment for individuals whose perfectionism has reached problematic levels (Egan & Shafran, 2018). However, it is unclear if or how these models and treatment recommendations consider social media environments and behaviors that may trigger, elicit, and reinforce this personality disposition. This is a notable omission, as helping perfectionists become aware of how their contextual environments (and engagements with such) may trigger and elicit perfection-oriented cognitions and behaviors could prove an efficacious avenue for intervention.

Implications for Social Media Use and Research

This study also highlights the importance of contextualization from the social media perspective. While preliminary research has begun to examine the overall impact of social networking site (SNS) use on health-related outcomes, this research too is marked by a substantial amount of inconsistency (e.g., social media use is linked with lowered depression in some studies (Ang & Chen, 2019; Farpour et al., 2017) and increased depression in others (Block et al., 2014; Lin et al., 2016; Primack & Escobar-Viera, 2017; Royal Society for Public Health, 2017; Woods & Scott, 2016)).

The present study, again, provides a possible broad explanation for this: the impact of SNS use on health-related outcomes may depend on individual differences, such as personality traits, among the SNS users as well as in differences in *how* the particular SNS is used. Since the present study found that there are three distinct aspects to Instagram use- active (self-focused) use, passive (other-focused) use, and the size of one's social network- and that each of these aspects of use were differentially related to outcomes of interest, it will be important for future research on Instagram to consider the specific ways in which users are engaging with the platform.

As social networking sites continue to evolve as ever-present forms of social connection in the modern world, some interesting questions arise concerning the impact of such an environment on the individuals who choose to engage with it. The present study illustrates that understanding the health impacts of social media use is not simply a matter of understanding specific aspects of the site itself; it is also critically important to understand individual differences in who the users are. While far beyond the scope of this study, this opens the door for ethical questions such as who is responsible for making users aware of the potential impacts of various aspects of SNS use and who is responsible for intervening when that use becomes problematic.

Implications for Health Psychology

In addition to these specific implications for perfectionism and social media research, the present study supports some broader implications for Health Psychology research as a whole. The field of Health Psychology has provided a crucial bridge between the biomedical and the psychological worlds. Whereas traditional biomedical models of health have prioritized biologically-based influences on and relationships between health outcomes, Health Psychology embodies a more holistic approach and emphasizes that health is multifaceted and results from a combination of biological, psychological, and social factors. This biopsychosocial model, a core tenet of Health Psychology, provides a conceptual framework for understanding that complex interactions between these factors influence health. However, while frameworks such as this highlight the importance of understanding that these factors *can* interact, the application of more specific theories can begin to provide some explanations for why and how specific factors interact and for whom specific environments may be especially impactful. Along with a few others studies (see Slaug et al., 2019 and Hill et. al., 2010), the present study demonstrates that applying theories from other banches of psychological research, such as PEX theory, may be able to fill in some of these gaps.

Additionally, it is important to note that research in the field of Health Psychology often prioritizes overarching relationships and processes between factors that are

common among all, or at least groups, of people. This allows researchers to tease apart general risk factors for illness, identify proponents of health, and develop and evaluate interventions related to the two. However, embedded within every broad, overarching relationship is a host of variability and individual differences, and even the most rigorously developed interventions are not guaranteed to be equally efficacious for all people. Instead of ignoring or dismissing these differences as error, rigorously examining contextual and individual difference factors will allow Health Psychologists to explore and empirically test the boundary conditions of psychological theories and interventions by asking questions such as *when, under what conditions,* and *for whom* does a psychological theory hold true or an intervention work?

Limitations and Future Directions

Limitations of the study include a smaller than ideal sample size, particularly in light of the interaction analyses that were needed. It should be noted that while interactions between ECP and Instagram use, as well as interactions between PSP and Instagram use, were examined, it was not possible to examine a three-way interaction of ECP, PSP, and Instagram use due to a lack of power as a result of the sample size. This is notable given that ECP and PSP are strongly correlated, and individuals tend to exhibit some degree of each. Thus, while the current interaction models allowed for a distinct look at the individual influence of ECP and PSP while controlling for each other, a more ecologically valid approach would allow for these predictors to interact with each other in addition to interacting with the Instagram use variables (this would also allow for utilization of the specific comparative hypotheses set out by Gaudreau and Thompson (2010) in the 2x2 model of perfectionism). Additionally, it should be noted that other

personality traits were not able to be controlled for as they were not measured in the original data set. Given known correlations between perfectionism and other traits, such as neuroticism (Flett et al., 1989; Stumpf & Parker, 2000) and known relationships between neuroticism and Instagram use (Balta et al., 2020), it is possible that at least some of the captured variance in this study was influenced by that underlying variable.

Finally, one unusual limitation of note is that the data for this study was captured during the time of the COVID-19 global pandemic in 2020. Thus, it is possible that participant behaviors (particularly with regard to social media use) and mental health outcomes were influenced during this time. Unfortunately, as this health crisis is ongoing at the time of this dissertation's completion, there is no concrete evidence as of yet regarding its larger behavioral and psychological effects. While it is unclear how the particular influence of this global experience would systematically influence the predictors of interest in such a way as to confound the findings, the unique context of this data collection must still be considered.

Future research addressing these limitations would be beneficial. Additionally, future research focusing on more specific aspects of the population and the predictor constructs, as well as expanding the operationalizations of the criterion construct (health-related psychological outcomes), would allow for an even more nuanced understanding of the unique ways in which these factors interact. For example, with regard to the population of interest, it would be interesting to see if there are differences in these behaviors and these interactions for "digital natives" who grew into, and learned to express, their personality traits in the context of social media compared to those who did not. Additionally, examining differences in whether or not someone uses Instagram for

personal or professional reasons, as well as differences in the specific content of the posts themselves, may shed more light on the boundary conditions of the conclusions drawn in this study.

Conclusions

This study highlights the importance of including the social media environment as an influential environment in people's lives and their overall health, and it presents an interesting potential avenue for intervention. While it should be noted that, due to the correlational nature of the present study, no definitive causal inferences can be made, personality traits are generally thought to be relatively stable, or, at the very least, challenging to modify. Behaviors, on the other hand, are malleable and are often an efficacious route through which to impact health and wellness outcomes. Thus, while individuals may not be able to easily modify their perfectionistic tendencies, they could possibly be made more mindful of the behaviors they engage in on social media (and, in this instance, on Instagram in particular), which may, in turn, impact health-related psychological outcomes. Specifically, the present research indicates that engaging in "active" use of Instagram- posting, editing, and checking on those posts for feedback- is linked to increased depression, anxiety, and stress as well as decreased self-esteem for Instagram users in general, and that these relationships are even stronger for individuals who are high in ECP. Thus, launching behavior-awareness and behavior-modification campaigns (perhaps through Instagram itself!) may prove to be efficacious avenues for impacting health and wellbeing outcomes.

This study shows that engaging in the seemingly innocuous pastime of posting on Instagram is not so harmless after all, and it can be especially damaging for individuals with perfectionistic tendencies. Modern day social environments are ever-evolving and becoming ever-more virtual (particularly against the backdrop of a global pandemic), and it is important to pause and examine the impacts of those virtual environments on our overall health and wellbeing. Additionally, we must keep in mind that while it may be incredibly easy to edit and filter our lives and ourselves into oblivion, it may not be so easy to recover from the costs of such a perfectionistic façade.

More broadly, the present study provides an empirical example of the interaction between a personality trait and a specific environment impacting health-related psychological outcomes. Specifically, it sheds light on the notion that the impact of Instagram use on health-related outcomes of interest depends on, at least to some extent, a specific personality trait of the individual users. This supports the notion that it is not sufficient to simply ask the questions, "Is trait X beneficial or detrimental for health and psychological outcomes?" or, "Is situation Y beneficial or detrimental for health and psychological outcomes?" Instead, it is crucial to examine person-level factors within the context of trait-relevant situations, resulting in the more nuanced questions of, "*Under what conditions* is trait X beneficial or detrimental?" and "For whom is situation Y beneficial or detrimental?" Thus, while examining the nature of person-environment interactions between perfectionism and Instagram is a very specific example, it highlights the broader conclusion that personality traits can impact psychological outcomes in different ways depending on the surrounding environmental contexts.

REFERENCES

- Ang, S., & Chen, T.-Y. (2019). Going Online to Stay Connected: Online Social Participation Buffers the Relationship Between Pain and Depression. *The Journals of Gerontology: Series B*, 74(6), 1020–1031. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gby109
- Antony, M. M., & Swinson, R. P. (2009). When perfect isn't good enough strategies for coping with perfectionism. New Harbinger Publications. http://www.books24x7.com/marc.asp?bookid=53307
- Argus, G., & Thompson, M. (2008). Perceived Social Problem Solving, Perfectionism, and Mindful Awareness in Clinical Depression: An Exploratory Study. *Cognitive Therapy and Research*, 32(6), 745–757.
- Avey, H., Matheny, K. B., Robbins, A., & Jacobson, T. A. (2003). Health care providers' training, perceptions, and practices regarding stress and health outcomes. *Journal* of the National Medical Association, 95(9), 833–845.
- Balta, S., Emirtekin, E., Kircaburun, K., & Griffiths, M. D. (2020). Neuroticism, Trait
 Fear of Missing Out, and Phubbing: The Mediating Role of State Fear of Missing
 Out and Problematic Instagram Use. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction*, 18(3), 628–639. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11469-018-9959-8

Bandura, A. (1977). Social learning theory. Prentice Hall.

Bieling, P. J., Israeli, A. L., & Antony, M. M. (2004). Is perfectionism good, bad, or both? Examining models of the perfectionism construct. *Personality and Individual Differences*, *36*(6), 1373–1385. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0191-8869(03)00235-6

- Black, J., & Reynolds, W. M. (2013). Examining the relationship of perfectionism, depression, and optimism: Testing for mediation and moderation. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 54(3), 426–431.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2012.10.012
- Blascovich, J., & Tomaka, J. (1996). The Biopsychosocial Model of Arousal Regulation.
 In M. P. Zanna (Ed.), *Advances in Experimental Social Psychology* (Vol. 28, pp. 1–51). Academic Press.

http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S006526010860235X

- Block, M., Stern, D. B., Raman, K., Lee, S., Carey, J., Humphreys, A. A., Mulhern, F.,
 Calder, B., Schultz, D., Rudick, C. N., Blood, A. J., & Breiter, H. C. (2014). The
 relationship between self-report of depression and media usage. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2014.00712
- Branfman, T., & Bergler, E. (1955). Psychology of "Perfectionism". *American Imago; a Psychoanalytic Journal for the Arts and Sciences; Detroit, Etc.*, *12*(1), 9–15.
- Broday, S. F., & Sedlacek, W. E. (1988). Factor Analysis and Reliability of the Burns Perfectionism Scale. *Psychological Reports*, 62(3), 806–806. https://doi.org/10.2466/pr0.1988.62.3.806
- Broman-Fulks, JoshuaJ., Hill, RobertW., & Green, BradleyA. (2008). Is Perfectionism
 Categorical or Dimensional? A Taxometric Analysis. *Journal of Personality* Assessment, 90(5), 481–490. https://doi.org/10.1080/00223890802248802
- Brown, B. (2010). The gifts of imperfection: Let go of who you think you're supposed to be and embrace who you are. Hazelden.

http://public.eblib.com/choice/publicfullrecord.aspx?p=1145365

- Brown, Z., & Tiggemann, M. (2016). Attractive celebrity and peer images on Instagram: Effect on women's mood and body image. *Body Image*, *19*, 37–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2016.08.007
- Buhrmester, M., Kwang, T., & Gosling, S. D. (2011). Amazon's Mechanical Turk: A New Source of Inexpensive, Yet High-Quality, Data? *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 6(1), 3–5. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691610393980
- Burgess, A., & DiBartolo, P. M. (2016). Anxiety and Perfectionism: Relationships, Mechanisms, and Conditions. In F. M. Sirois & D. S. Molnar (Eds.), *Perfectionism, Health, and Well-Being* (pp. 177–203). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-18582-8_8
- Burke, A. (2016, January 24). Instagram is the Happiest Place in the (Internet) World. *Psychology Today*. https://www.psychologytoday.com/blog/papersouls/201601/instagram-is-the-happiest-place-in-the-internet-world

Burns, D. (2018, April 5). Personal communication [Personal communication].

- Burns, D. D. (1980). The perfectionist's script for self-defeat. *Psychology Today*, *14*, 34–51.
- Carver, C. S., & Vargas, S. (2011). Stress, coping, and health. In Howard S. Friedman (Ed.), *The Oxford Handbook of Health Psychology*. Oxford University Press.

Chang, E. C., Watkins, A., & Banks, K. H. (2004). How adaptive and maladaptive perfectionism relate to positive and negative psychological functioning: Testing a stress-mediation model in black and white female college students. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *51*(1), 93–102. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.51.1.93

- Childs, J. H., & Stoeber, J. (2012). Do you want me to be perfect? Two longitudinal studies on socially prescribed perfectionism, stress and burnout in the workplace. *Work & Stress*, 26(4), 347–364. https://doi.org/10.1080/02678373.2012.737547
- Chou, H.-T. G., & Edge, N. (2012). "They Are Happier and Having Better Lives than I Am": The Impact of Using Facebook on Perceptions of Others' Lives. *Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking*, 15(2), 117–121. https://doi.org/10.1089/cyber.2011.0324
- Cipresso, P., Mauri, M., Semonella, M., Tuena, C., Balgera, A., Villamira, M., & Riva,
 G. (2019). Looking at One's Self Through Facebook Increases Mental Stress: A
 Computational Psychometric Analysis by Using Eye-Tracking and
 Psychophysiology. *Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking*, 22(5),
 37–314. https://doi.org/10.1089/cyber.2018.0602
- Cohen, J., Cohen, P., West, S. G., & Aiken, L. S. (2002). *A Review of Applied Multiple Regression/Correlation Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences* (3rd ed.).
- Cox, B. J., Enns, M. W., & Clara, I. P. (2002). The multidimensional structure of perfectionism in clinically distressed and college student samples. *Psychological Assessment*, 14(3), 365–373. https://doi.org/10.1037/1040-3590.14.3.365
- Cronbach, L. J. (1957). The two disciplines of scientific psychology. *American Psychologist*, *12*(11), 671–684. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0043943
- Curran, T. (2018, November). *Our dangerous obsession with perfectionism is getting worse*.

https://www.ted.com/talks/thomas_curran_our_dangerous_obsession_with_perfec tionism_is_getting_worse?language=en

- Curran, T., & Hill, A. P. (2019). Perfectionism is increasing over time: A meta-analysis of birth cohort differences from 1989 to 2016. *Psychological Bulletin*, 145(4), 410–429. https://doi.org/10.1037/bul0000138
- Dalvi-Esfahani, M., Niknafs, A., Kuss, D. J., Nilashi, M., & Afrough, S. (2019). Social media addiction: Applying the DEMATEL approach. *Telematics and Informatics*, 43, 101250. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tele.2019.101250

Davis, C. (1997). Normal and neurotic perfectionism in eating disorders: An interactive model. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 22(4), 421–426.
https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1098-108X(199712)22:4<421::AID-EAT7>3.0.CO;2-O

- Dawis, R. V., & Lofquist, L. H. (1984). *A psychological theory of work adjustment: An individual-differences model and its applications*. University of Minnesota Press.
- Dumas, T. M., Maxwell-Smith, M., Davis, J. P., & Giulietti, P. A. (2017). Lying or longing for likes? Narcissism, peer belonging, loneliness and normative versus deceptive like-seeking on Instagram in emerging adulthood. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 71, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2017.01.037
- Dunkley, D., Blankstein, K., Halsall, J., Williams, M., & Winkworth, G. (2000). The relation between perfectionism and distress: Hassles, coping, and perceived social support as mediators and moderators. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *47*(4), 437–453. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.47.4.437
- Egan, R., & Shafran, R. (2018). Cognitive Behavioral Treatment for Perfectionism. In Joachim Stoeber (Ed.), *The Psychology of Perfectionism: Theory, Research, Applications* (pp. 284–305). Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.

- Ellison, N. B., Steinfield, C., & Lampe, C. (2007). The Benefits of Facebook "Friends:" Social Capital and College Students' Use of Online Social Network Sites. *Journal* of Computer-Mediated Communication, 12(4), 1143–1168. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1083-6101.2007.00367.x
- English, H. B., & English, A. C. (1958). *A Comprehensive Dictionary of Psychological and Psychoanalytic Terms*. Longmans, Green and Company.
- Eysenck, H., & Eysenck, M. W. (1985). *Personality and individual differences: A natural science approach*. Plenum Press.
- Farpour, H. R., Habibi, L., & Owji, S. H. (2017). Positive Impact of Social Media Use on Depression in Cancer Patients. *Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention : APJCP*, 18(11), 2985–2988. https://doi.org/10.22034/APJCP.2017.18.11.2985
- Flett, G. L., Endler, N. S., Tassone, C., & Hewitt, P. L. (1994). Perfectionism and components of state and trait anxiety. *Current Psychology*, 13(4), 326–350. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02686891
- Flett, G. L., Hewitt, P. L., & Dyck, D. G. (1989). Self-oriented perfectionism, neuroticism and anxiety. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 10(7), 731–735. https://doi.org/10.1016/0191-8869(89)90119-0
- Ford, J. K., & Oswald, F. L. (2003). Understanding the dynamic learner. In M. R. Barrick
 & A. M. Ryan (Eds.), *Personality and work: Reconsidering the role of personality in organizations* (pp. 229–261). Jossey-Bass.
- Franche, V., & Gaudreau, P. (2016). Integrating dispositional perfectionism and withinperson variations of perfectionism across life domains into a multilevel extension

of the 2×2 model of perfectionism. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 89, 55–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2015.09.046

- Franche, V., Gaudreau, P., & Miranda, D. (2012). The 2 × 2 model of perfectionism: A comparison across Asian Canadians and European Canadians. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 59(4), 567–574. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0028992
- French, J. R. P., Caplan, R. D., & Van Harrison, R. (1982). *The mechanisms of job stress* and strain. Wiley.
- Friedman, M., & Rosenman, R. H. (1959). Association of specific overt behaviour pattern with blood and cardiovascular findings. *J.A.M.A.*, *169*(1286).
- Frost, R. O., Heimberg, R. G., Holt, C. S., Mattia, J. I., & Neubauer, A. L. (1993). A comparison of two measures of perfectionism. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 14(1), 119–126. https://doi.org/10.1016/0191-8869(93)90181-2
- Frost, R. O., Marten, P., Lahart, C., & Rosenblate, R. (1990a). The Dimensions of Perfectionism. *Cognitive Therapy and Research.*, 14(5), 449.
- Frost, R. O., Marten, P., Lahart, C., & Rosenblate, R. (1990b). The dimensions of perfectionism. *Cognitive Therapy and Research*, 14(5), 449–468. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01172967
- Fry, P. S. (1995). Perfectionism, humor, and optimism as moderators of health outcomes and determinants of coping styles of women executives. *Genetic, Social, and General Psychology Monographs*, 121(2), 211–245.
- Gaudreau, P. (2012). A methodological note on the interactive and main effects of dualistic personality dimensions: An example using the 2 × 2 model of

perfectionism. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 52(1), 26–31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2011.08.022

- Gaudreau, P. (2013). The 2 × 2 model of perfectionism: Commenting the critical comments and suggestions of Stoeber (2012). *Personality and Individual Differences*, 55(4), 351–355. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2013.03.021
- Gaudreau, P., Franche, V., Kljaic, K., & Martinelli, G. (2018). The 2x2 Model of Perfectionism. In Joachim Stoeber (Ed.), *The psychology of perfectionism: Theory, research, applications* (pp. 44–67). Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.
- Gaudreau, P., & Thompson, A. (2010). Testing a 2 × 2 model of dispositional perfectionism. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 48(5), 532–537.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2009.11.031
- Gaudreau, P., & Verner-Filion, J. (2012). Dispositional perfectionism and well-being: A test of the 2 × 2 model of perfectionism in the sport domain. *Sport, Exercise, and Performance Psychology*, 1(1), 29–43. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0025747
- Gotwals, J., Stoeber, J., Dunn, J., & Stoll, O. (2012). Are Perfectionistic Strivings in Sport Adaptive? A Systematic Review of Confirmatory, Contradictory, and Mixed Evidence. *Canadian Psychology*, *53*(4), 263–279. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0030288
- Gray, J.A., & McNaughton, N. (2000). *The Neuropsychology of Anxiety: An Enquiry into the Functions of the Septo-Hippocampal System*. Oxford University Press.
- Gray, Jeffrey A. (1970). The psychophysiological basis of introversion-extraversion. Behaviour Research and Therapy, 8(3), 249–266. https://doi.org/10.1016/0005-7967(70)90069-0

- Hamachek, D. E. (1978). Psychodynamics of normal and neurotic perfectionism. *Psychology*, *15*(1), 27–33.
- Hamburger, Y. A., & Ben-Artzi, E. (2000). The relationship between extraversion and neuroticism and the different uses of the Internet. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 16(4), 441–449. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0747-5632(00)00017-0
- Henry, J. D., & Crawford, J. R. (2005). The short-form version of the Depression Anxiety Stress Scales (DASS-21): Construct validity and normative data in a large nonclinical sample. *British Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 44(2), 227–239. https://doi.org/10.1348/014466505X29657
- Hern, A. (2018, September 17). Instagram is supposed to be friendly. So why is it making people so miserable? | Instagram | The Guardian.
 https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2018/sep/17/instagram-is-supposed-to-be-friendly-so-why-is-it-making-people-so-miserable
- Hewitt, P. L., & Dyck, D. G. (1986). Perfectionism, stress, and vulnerability to depression. *Cognitive Therapy and Research*, 10(1), 137–142. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01173389
- Hewitt, P. L., & Flett, G. L. (1990). Perfectionism and Depression: A Multidimensional Analysis. *Journal of Social Behavior and Personality; Corte Madera, CA*, 5(5), 423–438.
- Hewitt, P. L., & Flett, G. L. (1991). Perfectionism in the self and social contexts:
 Conceptualization, assessment, and association with psychopathology. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 60(3), 456–470.

Hill, K. G., Hawkins, J. D., Bailey, J. A., Catalano, R. F., Abbott, R. D., & Shapiro, V. B. (2010). Person–environment interaction in the prediction of alcohol abuse and alcohol dependence in adulthood. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, *110*(1), 62–69. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2010.02.005

Hill, R. W., Huelsman, T. J., & Araujo, G. (2010). Perfectionistic concerns suppress associations between perfectionistic strivings and positive life outcomes. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 48(5), 584–589.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2009.12.011

Hollender, M. H. (1965). Perfectionism. Comprehensive Psychiatry, 6, 94–103.

- Hong, S., Jahng, M. R., Lee, N., & Wise, K. R. (2020). Do you filter who you are?:
 Excessive self-presentation, social cues, and user evaluations of Instagram selfies. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 104. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2019.106159
- Hunley, S. (2017a, March 28). Are you active on Facebook, Instagram, Twitter,
 Google+, and Snapchat? That could be the problem. Anxiety.Org.
 https://www.anxiety.org/using-multiple-social-media-platforms-may-increase-anxiety-risk
- Hunley, S. (2017b, March 28). Does Using Multiple Social Media Multiply Anxiety? Anxiety.Org. https://www.anxiety.org/using-multiple-social-media-platformsmay-increase-anxiety-risk
- James, K., Verplanken, B., & Rimes, K. A. (2015). Self-criticism as a mediator in the relationship between unhealthy perfectionism and distress. *PAID Personality and Individual Differences*, 79, 123–128.

- Jasso-Medrano, J. L., & López-Rosales, F. (2018). Measuring the relationship between social media use and addictive behavior and depression and suicide ideation among university students. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 87, 183–191. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2018.05.003
- Jones, R. G. (1968). A factored measure of Ellis' irrational belief systems with personality and maladjustment correlated. Test Systems.
- Kenrick, D. T., & Funder, D. C. (1988). Profiting from controversy: Lessons from the person-situation debate. *American Psychologist*, 43(1), 23–34. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.43.1.23
- Kircaburun, K., & Griffiths, M. (2019). Problematic Instagram Use: The Role of Perceived Feeling of Presence and Escapism. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction*, 17, 909–921. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11469-018-9895-7
- Kircaburun, K., & Griffiths, M. D. (2018). Instagram addiction and the Big Five of personality: The mediating role of self-liking.(Report). *Journal of Behavioral Addictions*, 7(1), 158–170. https://doi.org/10.1556/2006.7.2018.15
- Kramer, A. D. I., Guillory, J. E., & Hancock, J. T. (2014). Experimental evidence of massive-scale emotional contagion through social networks. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 111(24), 8788–8790. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1320040111

Kristof-Brown, A. L., & Guay, R. P. (2011). Person-environment fit. In S. Zedeck (Ed.), APA Handbook of industrial and organizational psychology, Vol 3: Maintaining, expanding, and contracting the organization (pp. 3–50). American Psychological Association. Kross, E., Verduyn, P., Demiralp, E., Park, J., Lee, D. S., Lin, N., Shablack, H., Jonides, J., & Ybarra, O. (2013). Facebook use predicts declines in subjective well-being in young adults. *PloS One*, 8(8), e69841.

http://dx.doi.org.librarylink.uncc.edu/10.1371/journal.pone.0069841

Kuss, D. J., & Griffiths, M. D. (2011). Online social networking and addiction—A review of the psychological literature. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 8(9), 3528–3552.

http://dx.doi.org.librarylink.uncc.edu/10.3390/ijerph8093528

- Lai, J. C. L. (2009). Dispositional optimism buffers the impact of daily hassles on mental health in Chinese adolescents. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 47(4), 247–249. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2009.03.007
- Larsen, R. J., & Buss, D. M. (2010). Personality psychology; domains of knowledge about human nature, 4th ed. *Reference and Research Book News*, 25(2).
- Lewin, K. (1936). *Principles of topological psychology* (1st ed. New York, McGraw-Hill, 1936.). Johnson Reprint Corp.
- Lin, L. Y., Sidani, J. E., Shensa, A., Radovic, A., Miller, E., Colditz, J. B., Hoffman, B.
 L., Giles, L. M., & Primack, B. A. (2016). ASSOCIATION BETWEEN SOCIAL
 MEDIA USE AND DEPRESSION AMONG U.S. YOUNG ADULTS.
 Depression and Anxiety, 33(4), 323–331. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.22466
- Lovibond, P. F., & Lovibond, S. H. (1995). The structure of negative emotional states:
 Comparison of the Depression Anxiety Stress Scales (DASS) with the Beck
 Depression and Anxiety Inventories. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *33*(3),
 335–343. https://doi.org/10.1016/0005-7967(94)00075-U

Lyons, M., Evans, K., & Helle, S. (2019). Do "Dark" Personality Features Buffer Against Adversity? The Associations Between Cumulative Life Stress, the Dark Triad, and Mental Distress. *SAGE Open*, *9*(1), 2158244018822383. https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244018822383

Manago, A. M., Taylor, T., & Greenfield, P. M. (2012). Me and my 400 friends: The anatomy of college students' Facebook networks, their communication patterns, and well-being. *Developmental Psychology*, 48(2), 369–380. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0026338

Martinez-Pecino, R., & Garcia-Gavilán, M. (2019). Likes and Problematic Instagram Use: The Moderating Role of Self-Esteem. *Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking*, 22(6), 412–416. https://doi.org/10.1089/cyber.2018.0701

Messinger, H. (2019, November 19). Dis-like: How Social Media Feeds into Perfectionism – PR News. https://www.pennmedicine.org/news/newsblog/2019/november/dis-like-how-social-media-feeds-into-perfectionism
Mischel, W. (1968). Personality and assessment. Wiley.

Missildine, W. H. (1963). Your Inner Child of the Past. Simon and Schuster.

Molnar, D. S., Sirois, F. M., Flett, G. L., Janssen, W. F., & Hewitt, P. L. (2018).
Perfectionism and Health. In *The Psychology of Perfectionism: Theory, Research, Applications* (pp. 200–221). Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.

Mommersteeg, P. M. C., Pelle, A. J., Ramakers, C., Szabó, B. M., Denollet, J., & Kupper, N. (2012). Type D personality and course of health status over 18 months in outpatients with heart failure: Multiple mediating inflammatory biomarkers. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, *26*(2), 301–310. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2011.09.010

- Moon, J. H., Lee, E., Lee, J.-A., Choi, T. R., & Sung, Y. (2016). The role of narcissism in self-promotion on Instagram. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 101, 22–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2016.05.042
- Nahai, F. (2018). The Stress Factor of Social Media. *Aesthetic Surgery Journal*, *38*(6), 689–691. https://doi.org/10.1093/asj/sjy002
- Newberry, C. (2019, October 22). 37 Instagram Statistics That Matter to Marketers in 2020. *Social Media Marketing & Management Dashboard*. https://blog.hootsuite.com/instagram-statistics/
- Orsal, O., Orsal, O., Unsal, A., & Ozalp, S. S. (2013). Evaluation of Internet Addiction and Depression among University Students. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 82(C), 445–454. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.06.291
- Ostroff, C., & Schulte, M. (2007). Multiple perspectives of fit in organizations across levels of analysis. In C. Ostroff & T. A. Judge (Eds.), *Perspectives on organizational fit* (pp. 3–69). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Publishers.
- Ozguven, N., & Mucan, B. (2013). The relationship between personality traits and social media use.(Report). *Social Behavior and Personality: An International Journal*, *41*(3), 517–528. https://doi.org/10.2224/sbp.2013.41.3.517
- Pacht, A. R. (1984). Reflections on perfection. *American Psychologist*, *39*(4), 386–390. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.39.4.386

- Page, A. C., Hooke, G. R., & Morrison, D. L. (2007). Psychometric properties of the Depression Anxiety Stress Scales (DASS) in depressed clinical samples. *The British Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 46, 283–297.
- Parker, W. D. (1997). An empirical typology of perfectionism in academically talented children. *American Educational Research Journal*, 34(3), 545–562. https://doi.org/10.3102/00028312034003545
- Parker, W. D., & Stumpf, H. (1995). An Examination of the Multidimensional Perfectionism Scale with a Sample of Academically Talented Children. *Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment*, 13(4), 372–383. https://doi.org/10.1177/073428299501300404
- Peterson, C., Seligman, M. E., & Vaillant, G. E. (1988). Pessimistic explanatory style is a risk factor for physical illness: A thirty-five-year longitudinal study. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 55(1), 23–27. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.55.1.23
- Pew Research Center. (2019, June 12). Social Media Fact Sheet. Pew Research Center: Internet, Science & Tech. https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/fact-sheet/socialmedia/
- Primack, B. A., & Escobar-Viera, C. G. (2017). Social Media as It Interfaces with Psychosocial Development and Mental Illness in Transitional Age Youth. *Child* and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America, 26(2), 217–233.
- Reed, G. F. (1985). *Obsessional experience and compulsive behaviour: A cognitivestructural approach*. Academic Press.

- Rhéaume, J., Freeston, M. H., Ladouceur, R., Bouchard, C., Gallant, L., Talbot, F., &
 Vallières, A. (2000). Functional and dysfunctional perfectionists: Are they
 different on compulsive-like behaviors? *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *38*(2), 119–128. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7967(98)00203-4
- Rice, K. G., Leever, B. A., Christopher, J., & Porter, J. D. (2006). Perfectionism, Stress, and Social (Dis)Connection: A Short-Term Study of Hopelessness, Depression, and Academic Adjustment among Honors Students. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *53*(4), 524–534.
- Rice, K. G., & Preusser, K. J. (2002). The Adaptive/Maladaptive Perfectionism Scale. *Measurement and Evaluation in Counseling and Development*, *34*(4), 210–222.
- Rice, K. G., & Van Arsdale, A. C. (2010). Perfectionism, perceived stress, drinking to cope, and alcohol-related problems among college students. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 57(4), 439–450. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0020221
- Robins, R. W., Hendin, H. M., & Trzesniewski, K. H. (2001). Measuring global selfesteem: Construct validation of a single-item measure and the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 27(2), 151–161.
- Roccaforte, C., & Cohen, V. (2017, May 15). *Creating a strong online identity may contribute to depression, anxiety, and other problems*. Anxiety.Org. https://www.anxiety.org/strong-online-social-media-identity-can-lead-to-anxiety

Rosenberg, M. (1965). Society and Adolescent Self-Image. Princeton University Press.

Roulin, N. (2015). Don't Throw the Baby Out With the Bathwater: Comparing Data Quality of Crowdsourcing, Online Panels, and Student Samples. *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, 8(2), 190–196. https://doi.org/10.1017/iop.2015.24 Royal Society for Public Health. (2017). *#StatusOfMind: Social Media and Young People's Mental Health and Wellbeing*. https://www.rsph.org/ukourwork/policy/social-media-and-young-people-s-mental-health-and-wellbeing.html

Saks, A. M., & Ashforth, B. E. (1997). Organizational Socialization: Making Sense of the Past and Present as a Prologue for the Future. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 51(2), 234–279. https://doi.org/10.1006/jvbe.1997.1614

Sapolsky, R. M. (2004). Why Zebras Don't Get Ulcers (3rd ed.). St. Martin's Press.

- Scarr, S., & McCartney, K. (1983). How People Make Their Own Environments: A Theory of Genotype → Environment Effects. *Child Development*, 54(2), 424. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.1983.tb03884.x
- Schneider, B. (2001). Fits About Fit. *Applied Psychology*, *50*(1), 141–152. https://doi.org/10.1111/1464-0597.00051
- Shafran, R., Cooper, Z., & Fairburn, C. G. (2002). Clinical perfectionism: A cognitive– behavioural analysis. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 40(7), 773–791. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7967(01)00059-6
- Shafran, R., Egan, S. J., & Wade, T. D. (2010). *Overcoming erfectionism: A self-help guide using cognitive behavioral techniques*. Constable & Robinson.
- Sheldon, P., & Bryant, K. (2016). Instagram: Motives for its use and relationship to narcissism and contextual age. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 58, 89–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2015.12.059
- Shensa, A., Sidani, J. E., Lin, L. yi, Bowman, N. D., & Primack, B. A. (2016). Social Media Use and Perceived Emotional Support Among US Young Adults. *Journal*

of Community Health, *41*(3), 541–549. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10900-015-0128-8

- Sirois, F. M., & Molnar, D. S. (Eds.). (2016). *Perfectionism, health, and well-being*. Springer.
- Slaug, B., Iwarsson, S., & Björk, J. (2019). A new approach for investigation of personenvironment interaction effects in research involving health outcomes. *European Journal of Ageing*, 16(2), 237–247. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10433-018-0480-5
- Snyder, C. R., & Lopez, S. J. (2005). Handbook of positive psychology. Oxford University Press.
- Somov, P. G. (2010). Present perfect: A mindfulness approach to letting go of perfectionism & the need for control. New Harbinger Publications.
- Stanton, A. L., & Revenson, T. A. (2011). Adjustments to chronic disease: Progress and promise in research. In Howard S. Friedman (Ed.), *The Oxford Handbook of Health Psychology*. Oxford University Press.
- Steinfield, C., Ellison, N. B., & Lampe, C. (2008). Social capital, self-esteem, and use of online social network sites: A longitudinal analysis. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 29(6), 434–445.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appdev.2008.07.002
- Stoeber, J, & Otto, K. (2006). Positive conceptions of perfectionism: Approaches, evidence, challenges. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 10(4), 295–319.
- Stoeber, Joachim. (2012). The 2 × 2 model of perfectionism: A critical comment and some suggestions. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 53(5), 541–545. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2012.04.029
- Stoeber, Joachim. (2018a). The Psychology of Perfectionism: An Introduction. In Joachim Stoeber (Ed.), *The psychology of perfectionism: Theory, research, applications* (pp. 3–16). Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.
- Stoeber, Joachim. (2018b). The Psychology of Perfectionism: Critical Issues, Open Questions, and Future Directions. In Joachim Stoeber (Ed.), *The Psychology of Perfectionism: Theory, Research, Applications* (pp. 333–352). Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.
- Stoeber, Joachim, Corr, P. J., Smith, M. M., & Saklofske, D. H. (2018). Personality and Perfectionism. In Joachim Stoeber (Ed.), *The psychology of perfectionism: Theory, research, applications* (pp. 68–88). Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.

Stoeber, Joachim, Damian, L. E., & Madigan, D. J. (2018). Perfectionism: A Motivational Perspective. In Joachim Stoeber (Ed.), *The psychology of perfectionism: Theory, research, applications* (pp. 19–43). Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.

Stoeber, Joachim, & Gaudreau, P. (2017). The advantages of partialling perfectionistic strivings and perfectionistic concerns: Critical issues and recommendations. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 104, 379–386. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2016.08.039

Stoeber, Joachim, Harris, R. A., & Moon, P. S. (2007). Perfectionism and the experience of pride, shame, and guilt: Comparing healthy perfectionists, unhealthy perfectionists, and non-perfectionists. *PAID Personality and Individual Differences*, 43(1), 131–141.

- Stumpf, H., & Parker, W. D. (2000). A hierarchical structural analysis of perfectionism and its relation to other personality characteristics. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 28(5), 837–852. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00141-5
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality. (2018). *Results from the 2017 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Detailed Tables*.
- Taylor, J. J., Papay, K. A., Webb, J. B., & Reeve, C. L. (2016). The good, the bad, and the interactive: Evaluative concerns perfectionism moderates the effect of personal strivings perfectionism on self-esteem. *Personality and Individual Differences Personality and Individual Differences*, 95(1), 1–5.
- Terry-Short, L. A., Owens, R. G., Slade, P. D., & Dewey, M. E. (1995). Positive and negative perfectionism. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 18(5), 663–668. https://doi.org/10.1016/0191-8869(94)00192-U
- Tett, R. P., & Burnett, D. D. (2003). A personality trait-based interactionist model of job performance. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 88(3), 500–517. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.88.3.500
- Tett, R. P., & Guterman, H. A. (2000). Situation Trait Relevance, Trait Expression, and Cross-Situational Consistency: Testing a Principle of Trait Activation. *Journal of Research in Personality*, 34(4), 397–423. https://doi.org/10.1006/jrpe.2000.2292
- Tett, R. P., Simonet, D. V., Walser, B., & Brown, C. (2013). Trait activation theory:
 Applications, developments, and implications for person-workplace fit. In N.
 Christiansen & R. Tett (Eds.), *Handbook of Personality at Work* (pp. 71–100).
 Routledge.

Turiano, N. A., Pitzer, L., Armour, C., Karlamangla, A., Ryff, C. D., & Mroczek, D. K. (2012). Personality Trait Level and Change as Predictors of Health Outcomes:
Findings From a National Study of Americans (MIDUS). *The Journals of Gerontology Series B: Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences*, 67B(1), 4–12. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbr072

Valkenburg, P. M., Peter, J., & Schouten, A. P. (2006). Friend Networking Sites and Their Relationship to Adolescents' Well-Being and Social Self-Esteem. *CyberPsychology & Behavior*, 9(5), 584–590. https://doi.org/10.1089/cpb.2006.9.584

- Wahl, H.-W., Iwarsson, S., & Oswald, F. (2012). Aging Well and the Environment: Toward an Integrative Model and Research Agenda for the Future. *The Gerontologist*, *52*(3), 306–316. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gnr154
- Whitley, B. E., & Kite, M. E. (2013). *Principles of research in behavioral science*.Psychology Press.
- Woods, H. C., & Scott, H. (2016). #Sleepyteens: Social media use in adolescence is associated with poor sleep quality, anxiety, depression and low self-esteem. *Journal of Adolescence*, 51, 41–49.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adolescence.2016.05.008

World Health Organization. (1946). Preamble to the Constitution of WHO as adopted by the International Health Conference, New York, 19 June—22 July 1946; signed on 22 July 1946 by the representatives of 61 States (Official Records of WHO, no. 2, p. 100.

Xanidis, N., & Brignell, C. M. (2016). The association between the use of social network sites, sleep quality and cognitive function during the day. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 55, 121–126. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2015.09.004

TABLES

Table 1

Demographic characteristics of operational sample

	Full Sample	Instagram Users
Valid N	262	181
Age		
	36.69	35.73
SD	10.96	10.54
Sex (%)		
Male	59.2	61.3
Female	40.8	38.7
Gender (%)		
Male	58.8	60.8
Female	40.8	38.7
Gender variant/non-conforming	0.4	0.6
Race (%)		
White	74.4	68.5
Black/African American	15.6	19.9
Asian/Asian-American	5.3	6.1
Native American/Alaskan Native	1.9	2.2
Other	2.7	3.4
Ethnicity (%)		
Hispanic/Latin@/Spanish	24.4	31.5
Not HLS	74.0	66.3
No response	1.5	2.2
Education Level (%)		
Less than HS degree	0.4	0.0
High school degree (or equivalent)	6.9	5.5
Some college (no degree)	10.3	7.7
2-year degree	8.4	6.6
Bachelor's degree	53.1	57.5
Master's degree	19.8	21.5
Doctorate degree	1.1	1.1
Employment status (%)		
Student	1.9	2.8
Employed part-time	12.6	12.7
Employed full-time	72.1	76.2
Unemployed (not a student)	4.6	3.3
Self-employed	9.5	6.1
Retired	0.4	0
Other	1.1	0.6

2
le
p
Га

Descriptive statistics and zero-order correlations among study variables for full sample

	Μ	SD	1	2	3	4	5	9	L	8
1. Age	36.69	10.96	:							
2. Personal Standards Perf.	3.77	.67	08	(98.)						
3. Evaluative Concerns Perf.	3.16	.95	28	.50	(.95)					
4. Instagram Account (N/Y) ^a	69.	.46	13	.15	.33	:				
5. Depression	2.20	.95	21	.18	.71	.31	(.94)			
6. Anxiety	2.07	96.	23	.23	.71	.34	.86	(.94)		
7. Stress	2.24	.92	20	.25	.72	.32	.89	.87	(.93)	
8. Self-Esteem	2.82	.64	.25	.03	50	16	68	52	62	(.87)
Note. $N = 262$. Internal consistency estimates based on full sample shown in diagonal. Statistically significant correlations	ency estir	nates bas	ed on fu	11 sample	shown -	in diagoi	nal. Stat	istically	significa	nt correlation

ns appear in

bold; correlations larger than r > |.10| are significant at p < .05; r > |.15| are significant at p < .01.

^a Instagram Account coded as 0 = no, 1 = yes.

Descriptive statistics and zero-order correlations among study variables for Instagram users	ics and zei	ro-order c	correlati	ous amo	ng stud	y variat	les for I	nstagrai	m users					
	Μ	SD	1	7	3	4	5	9	7	8	6	10	11	12
1. Age	35.73	10.54	I											
2. PSP	3.83	0.63	14	(98.)										
3. ECP	3.37	0.90	28	.49	(56.)									
4. Active Use	0.00	0.97	00	.16	.47	1								
5. Passive Use	0.00	0.87	11	.24	.10	.03	1							
6. Network	0.00	1.00	08	04	02	.01	00 ⁻	ł						
7. Compulsion	2.82	1.26	14	.21	.70	.67	.02	-00	(.91)					
8. Withdrawal	2.76	1.23	13	.22	69.	.70	03	.02	.92	(.92)				
9. Depression	2.40	0.93	14	.22	.71	.51	04	06	.75	.75	(.94)			
10. Anxiety	2.29	0.94	18	.27	.72	.62	07	01	.87	.87	.85	(.94)		
11. Stress	2.44	0.90	15	.29	.74	.52	04	07	<i>TT</i> .	.76	.87	88.	(.93)	
12. Self-Esteem	2.75	0.60	.20	04	53	21	06	06	46	42	70	56	65	(.53)
Note. Listwise valid $N = 170$. Internal consistency estimates based on full sample shown in diagonal. Statistically significant	id $N = 170$. Internal	consiste	ncy esti	mates ba	ised on	full sam	ole show	m in dia	gonal. S	tatistical	lly signi:	ficant	
correlations appear in bold; correlations lar	r in bold; c	correlation	ıs larger	than $r >$	• .15 arc	e signifi	ger than $r > .15 $ are significant at $p < .05$; $r > .19 $ are significant at $p < .01$	o < .05; r	·> .19 a	tre signi	ficant at	<i>p</i> <.01.		

240211 variables for Instagram study ¢ MOWIN correlations nudor **Descriptive statistics**

Table 3

107

$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Anxiety SE B	Curre	Outcomes						
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$				Stres	S		Š	elf-Estee	sm
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		ΔR^2	q	SE		1			ΔR^2
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$									
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$.45** .45** .43** .43** .43** .43** .43** .43** .43** .43** .43** .43** .43** .43** .43** .40** .43** .43** .40** .63** .11** .07 .13** .04 .66 262) .11** .11** .07 .12 .23 .11 .29 .14* .0 .14 7 .58** .12 .28 .63** .12 .30 .23** .01 .05 .04 .66 .14* 7 .12 .28 .63** .12 .30 .28** .11 .29 .11* .05 .04 .66 .14* 7 .12 .28 .63** .12 .31** .06 .06 .07 .06 .07 .06 .07 .06 .07 .06 .07 .08 .41* .11*	45^{**} 47^{**} 50^{**} 43^{**} 43^{**} 65^{**} 65^{**} 65^{**} 64^{**} 64^{**} 64^{**} 64^{**} 07^{*} 43^{**} 04^{*} 66^{**} 262) 22 23^{**} 07^{*} 05^{**} 07^{*} 05^{**} 04^{**} 66^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 06^{**} 08^{**}	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$.16**			-	3**			.08**
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$.40**			۷.	i3**			.29**
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$.05		.76**	.05	.79	ŗ	.45**		56
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	262) 262) .58** .12 .28 .08** .63** .08** .007 .47 .21** .03 .03 .03 .10*	.07		21**		.15		34**		5
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$									
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			$.16^{**}$				3**			.*80
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$.58** .12 .28 .63** .10** .10** .10** .10** .21** .21** .27** .57** .07 .07 .0610 ize08 .060803 .11** .57**		**60.			<u> </u> .	8**			.02*
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$. 10** .10** .21** .21** .21** .21** .21** .21** .21** .21** .21** .21** .21** .21** .21** .21** .21** .21**	.12		.58**	.11	.29	ŗ	.19*		14
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$.10** .46** .07 .47 07 .0706 08 .0608 .11** .50**									
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$.21**.47.57**.06.58.44**.06.48 $11*$.05 17 .0610.06.09.06.07 03 .05 04 .08.06.09.09.00 02 .05 04 .11**.11**.15**.15**.12**.12**.11**.15**.15**.12**.12**.11**.07.49.32**.09.45.22**.64**.07.38.24**.09.45.22**.66**.07.38.24**.09.32.08.08.66.29**.07.38.24**.09.32.08.47.66**.07.38.24**.09.45.22**.08.06.66**.07.38.09.32.08.08.07.66**.07.38.09.32.08.06.07.66**.07.38.24**.09.32.08.08.66**.07.38.24**.03.03.08.08.66**.07.38.09.32.03.08.06.66**.07.38.24**.09.32.08.08.66**.07.38.09.32.03.08.08.66**.07.38.09.32.03.08.06 </td <td>.21**.31**.22**.47.57**.06.58.44**.06.4811*.05.17.0610.06.09.06.07.05.03.05.04.08.06.09.06.09.02.03.05.04.11**.11**.15**.15**.12**.12**.11**.15**.15**.12**.12**.11**.37**.07.49.32**.09.45.50**.29**.07.38.24**.09.45.22**.08.6d as 0 = no account, 1 = have account24**.09.32.03.08.05.6d as 0 = no account, 1 = have account24**.09.45.22**.14.12</td> <td>.21** .46** .07 .47 07 .0706 08 .0608 .11** .50**</td> <td></td> <td>.15**</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>**[</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>·*70.</td>	.21**.31**.22**.47.57**.06.58.44**.06.4811*.05.17.0610.06.09.06.07.05.03.05.04.08.06.09.06.09.02.03.05.04.11**.11**.15**.15**.12**.12**.11**.15**.15**.12**.12**.11**.37**.07.49.32**.09.45.50**.29**.07.38.24**.09.45.22**.08.6d as 0 = no account, 1 = have account24**.09.32.03.08.05.6d as 0 = no account, 1 = have account24**.09.45.22**.14.12	.21** .46** .07 .47 07 .0706 08 .0608 .11** .50**		.15**				**[·*70.
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	47 $.57**$ $.06$ $.58$ $.44**$ $.06$ $.48$ $11*$ $.05$ $.17$ $.06$ 10 $.06$ 09 03 $.05$ $.04$ $.08$ 03 $.06$ 03 $.05$ $.04$ $.08$ 03 $.06$ 03 $.05$ $.04$ $.08$ 03 $.06$ 03 $.05$ $.04$ $.08$ 03 $.06$ 03 $.05$ $.04$ $.08$ 03 $.06$ 03 $.05$ $.04$ $.08$ 03 $.06$ 03 $.05$ $.04$ $.08$ 03 $.06$ 03 $.05$ $.04$ $.11**$ $$.46** .07 .47 07 .0706 08 .0608 .11** .50**		.31**			C.i	2**			
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$.06 10 .06 06 .07 05 03 .05 04 .08 03 .06 03 .05 04 .02 .05 04 .08 .06 09 .06 02 .05 .04 .11** .15** .15** .12** .12** .11** .15** .12** .12** .50** .07 .49 .32** .09 .45 .20** .64** .07 .38 .24** .09 .45 .22** .08 .47 .61 .37** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .08 .47 .66 .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .08 .67 .66 .29** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .08 .05 .66 .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .08 .08 .05 .66 .07 .38 .09 .32 .03 .08 .05<	.0610.060906.0703.03.0504.08.06.03.06.09.02.05.04.11**.15**.15**.12**.12**.11**.15**.15**.12**.11**.15**.12**.12**.11**.37**.07.49.32**.09.45.50**.07.49.32**.09.45.22**.08.6d.29**.07.38.24**.09.32.03.08.05.6dsolesole.29**.07.38.24**.09.32.03.08.05.6dsolesole.29**.07.38.24**.09.32.03.08.05.6dsole.09.32.09.32.08.05.08.05.6dsole.0.38.09.32.08.05.6dsole.0.09.32.03.08.05.6d.6.7.6.6.6.6.6.6.6.6.7.6 </td <td>07 .0706 08 .0608 .11** .11**</td> <td>.06</td> <td></td> <td>.44**</td> <td>90.</td> <td>.48</td> <td>ŗ</td> <td>.11*</td> <td></td> <td>17</td>	07 .0706 08 .0608 .11** .11**	.06		.44**	90.	.48	ŗ	.11*		17
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$.08 03 .06 08 .06 09 02 .05 04 .11** .11** .15** .15** .12** .12** .11* .50** .15** .12** .12** .50** .64** .99 .45 .22** .08 .47 .50** .07 .49 .32** .09 .45 .22** .08 .47 .50** .07 .49 .32** .09 .45 .22** .08 .47 .50** .07 .38 .24** .09 .45 .03 .08 .05 .50** .07 .38 .24** .09 .45 .03 .08 .05 .50** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .08 .05 .06 .05 .08 .05 .06 .05 .08 .05 .05 .06 .05 .08 .05 .06 .05 .08 .05 .06 .05 .08 .05 .06 .05 .08 .	.0803.0603.08.0602.0504.11**.11**.15**.15**.12**.12**.50**.50**.64**.50**.80.47.50**.07.49.32**.09.4522**.08.47.64.32.09.4522**.08.47.64.32.09.32.03.08.05.64.38.24**.09.32.03.08.05.64.38.24**.09.32.03.08.05.64.38.07.38.24**.09.32.03.08.05.64.30.38.09.32.03.08.05.08.05.64.64.66.60.69.32.08.06.05.64.66.66.66.66.66.66.66.66.66.66.64.66.66.66.66.66.66.66.66.66.66.64.66				06		.05	ŗ	.03)4
	.11** .15** .15** .50** .64** .50** .50* .64** .50** .50* .37** .07 .49 .32** .09 .45 22** .08 .47 .36 .29** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .03 .08 .05 .36 .29** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .03 .08 .05 .36 .29** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .03 .08 .05 .56 .29** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .03 .08 .05 .56 .29** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .03 .08 .05 .08 .05 .08 .05 .08 .05 .08 .05 .08 .05 .08 .05 .08 .05 .08 .05 .08 .05 .08 .05 .08 .05 .08 .05 .08 .05 .08	.11**.15**.12**.50**.50**.50**.50**.64**.50**.61.37**.07.41.37**.07.36.29**.09.43.22**.08.64.24**.09.29**.07.38.29**.07.38.29**.07.38.24**.09.32.03.08.04as 0 = no account, 1 = have account.				08		60.	ŗ	.02		74
Controls.11**.15**.12**.50**.50**.64**.50**.50**.30**.64**.50**Compulsion.31**.09.41.37**.08Withdrawal.27**.09.36.29**.07.38.24**.09.03.08.05	.11**.15**.12**.50**.64**.50**.50**.07.49.37**.07.49.36.29**.09.36.29**.09.37**.07.38.24**.09.39**.03.08.50**.08.50**.08.50**.07.36.29**.07.38.24**.09.39**.07.38.24**.29**.07.39**.09.30**.03.50**.08.50**.09.50**.08.50**.09.50**.03.50**.03.50**.03.50***.50**.50***.50**.50***.50**.50****.50**.50*****.50**.50******.50**.50********.50**.50************************************	.11** .15** .12** .50** .64** .50** .41 .37** .07 .49 .32** .09 .45 .22** .08 .47 .36 .29** .07 .49 .32** .09 .45 .22** .08 .47 .36 .29** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .03 .08 .05 .36 .29** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .03 .08 .05 .50 .29** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .03 .08 .05 .50 .59** .09 .32 .09 .32 .08 .05 .50 .59** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .08 .05 .50 .59** .08 .50 .32 .03 .08 .05 .50 .60 .60 .32 .09 .32 .03 .08 .05 .50 .50 .50	Controls									
.50** .64** .50** .50** Compulsion .31** .09 .41 .37** .07 .49 .32** .09 .47 .22** .08 .47 Withdrawal .27** .09 .32 .09 .32 .08 .47	$.50^{**}$ $.64^{**}$ $.50^{**}$ $.41$ $.37^{**}$ $.07$ $.49$ $.32^{**}$ $.09$ $.45$ 22^{**} $.08$ $.47$ $.36$ $.29^{**}$ $.07$ $.38$ $.24^{**}$ $.09$ $.32$ $.03$ $.08$ $.05$ cients from the final steps have been shown to save space. "Controls" = the function	$.50^{**}$ $.64^{**}$ $.50^{**}$ $.41$ $.37^{**}$ $.07$ $.49$ $.32^{**}$ $.09$ $.45$ 22^{**} $.08$ $.47$ $.36$ $.29^{**}$ $.07$ $.38$ $.24^{**}$ $.09$ $.32$ $.03$ $.08$ $.05$ cients from the final steps have been shown to save space. "Controls" = the function ded as 0 = no account, 1 = have account.			.15**				2**			·*70.
	Compulsion .31** .09 .41 .37** .07 .49 .32** .09 .45 22** .08 .47 Withdrawal .27** .09 .36 .29** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .08 .05 Note. Only the focal partial regression coefficients from the final steps have been shown to save space. "Controls" = the functional set	Compulsion $.31^{**}$ $.09$ $.41$ $.37^{**}$ $.07$ $.49$ $.32^{**}$ $.09$ $.45$ 22^{**} $.08$ $.47$ Withdrawal $.27^{**}$ $.09$ $.36$ $.29^{**}$ $.07$ $.38$ $.24^{**}$ $.09$ $.32$ $.03$ $.08$ $.05$ Note. Only the focal partial regression coefficients from the final steps have been shown to save space. "Controls" = the functional seof age and race dummy codes. ^a Account coded as $0 = no$ account, $1 = have account.$.64**			41	**0			.16*
.27** .09 .36 .29** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .03 .08	Withdrawal .27** .09 .36 .29** .07 .38 .24** .09 .32 .08 .05 Note. Only the focal partial regression coefficients from the final steps have been shown to save space. 'Controls'' = the functional set	Withdrawal $.27**$ $.09$ $.36$ $.29**$ $.07$ $.38$ $.24**$ $.09$ $.32$ $.03$ $.08$ $.05$ Note. Only the focal partial regression coefficients from the final steps have been shown to save space. "Controls" = the functional seof age and race dummy codes. ^a Account coded as $0 = no$ account, $1 = have account.$.31** .09 .41 .37**	.07		.32**	60 [.]	.45	ŗ	.22**		47
	Note. Only the focal partial regression coefficients from the final steps have been shown to save space. "Controls" = the functional se	<i>Note.</i> Only the focal partial regression coefficients from the final steps have been shown to save space. "Controls" = the functional se of age and race dummy codes. ^a Account coded as $0 = no$ account, $1 = have$ account.	.27** .09 .36	.07		.24**	60.	.32	Ų.	J 3		5

Indianta + T. . 5 4 5 1 4 . ĥ -Table 4 *Prelimine* 108

						Outcould	Uutcome Variables				
		Act	Active Use	Passiv	Passive Use	Netv	Network Size	Con	Compulsion	Wit	Withdrawal
Predictors	S.I	β	ΔR^2	β	ΔR^2	β	ΔR^2	β	ΔR^2	β	ΔR^2
Step 1	Step 1 Controls		.08**		.03		.01		.10**		.13**
Step 2			.19**		**90'		00 [.]		.43**		.41**
	Evaluative Concerns Perf.	.52**		03		01		**67.		**77.	
	Personal Strivings Perf.	10		.26**		04		18**	×	16**	v

Withdrawal. "Controls" = the functional set of age and race dummy codes.

* p < .05; **p < .01.

Regression of Instagram usage variables on perfectionism

Table 5

•	\$	5			
			Criterion Variable	Variable	
Interaction	Interaction between	Depression	Anxiety	Stress	Self-Esteem
ECP and	Having an Account	Small IX effect (1%); ECP exacerbates effect	Small IX effect (1%); ECP exacerbates effect	Small IX effect (1%); ECP exacerbates effect	No interaction
	Active Use	Small IX effect (2%); ECP exacerbates effect	Moderate IX effect (4%); ECP exacerbates effect	Small IX effect (1%); ECP exacerbates effect	No interaction
	Passive Use	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction
	Network Size	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction	Small IX effect (1%); <i>ECP exacerbates effect</i>
	Compulsion	Small IX effect (1%); ECP exacerbates effect	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction
	Withdrawal	Small IX effect (1%); ECP exacerbates effect	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction
PSP and	PSP and Having an Account	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction
	Active Use	No interaction	Small IX effect (1%); <i>PSP is a protective factor</i>	No interaction	No interaction
	Passive Use	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction
	Network Size	Small IX effect (1%); PSP enhances effect	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction
	Compulsive Use	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction
	Withdrawal	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction	No interaction
Note. Tradi	tional standards for r e	as an effect size were appl	<i>Note.</i> Traditional standards for r as an effect size were applied to the standardized beta as an estimate of the interaction effect size.	ta as an estimate of the int	teraction effect size.

Summary table of observed interaction effects

Table 6

Table 7

					Outeo	omes			
		Depr	ession	An	xiety	Str	ess	Self-E	steen
Models		β	ΔR^2	β	ΔR^2	β	ΔR^2	β	ΔR
Having	IG Account								
U	PSP	21**		15**		13**		.22**	
	ECP	.63**		.58**		.58**		43**	
	Account	.26**		.32**		.27**		00	
	IX with ECP	.17*	.01*	.16	.01	.17*	.01*	.01	.00
Active U	lse								
	PSP	18**		10		09		.19**	
	ECP	.76**		.65**		.70**		43**	
	Active use	.14**		.28**		.15**		.05	
	IX with ECP	.16**	.02**	.21**	.04**	.10*	.01*	.04	.00
Passive	Use								
	PSP	16		08		08		.19**	
	ECP	.80**		.75**		.76**		41**	
	Passive Use	06		11		07		05	
	IX with ECP	01	.00	03	.00	02	.00	.04	.00
Network	Size								
	PSP	18**		11		10		.18**	
	ECP	.82**		.78**		.78**		44**	
	Network size	11		07		11		.04	
	IX with ECP	.11	.00	.15	.00	.13	.00	17	.01
Compuls	sive Use								
	PSP	15*		02		06		.17**	
	ECP	.55**		.26**		.43**		31**	
	Compulsion	.36**		.62**		.41**		09	
	IX with ECP	.13*	.01*	.08	.00	.04	.00	.05	.00
Withdra	wal								
	PSP	14*		03		06		.19**	
	ECP	.55**		.30**		.43**		35**	
	Withdrawal	.36**		.60**		.41**		05	
	IX with ECP	.10	.01	.07	.00	.01	.00	.04	.00

Analysis of interactions between Instagram use and Evaluative Concerns (ECP)

Note. The functional set of controls (age and race dummy codes) were included in the models but not shown here for space purpose. Only the final ΔR^2 associated with the step from the entry of the interaction (IX) term is shown.

p* < .05; *p* < .01.

Table 8

					Out	comes			
		Depr	ression	Ar	nxiety	S	tress	Self-	Esteem
Models		β	ΔR^2						
Having I	G Account								
U	PSP	27**		20**		17**		.25**	
	ECP	.74**		.69**		.69**		42**	k
	Account	.23**		.29**		.23**		01	
	IX with PSP	.10	.00	.09	.00	.06	.00	04	.00
Active U	se								
	PSP	13*		04		07		.20**	
	ECP	.70**		.57**		.67**		44**	k
	Active use	.17*		.32**		.16*		.05	
	IX with PSP	.07	.01	.10	.01*	.05	.00	.03	.00
Passive	Use								
	PSP	17*		10		09		.19**	
	ECP	.80**		.76**		.76**		41**	k
	Passive Use	06		09		06		04	
	IX with PSP	.04	.00	.08	.01	.03	.00	.06	.01
Network	Size								
	PSP	18**		11		10		.18**	
	ECP	.79**		.75**		.76**		40**	k
	Network size	07		02		06		02	
	IX with PSP	12	.01	06	.00	02	.00	.04	.00
Compuls	rive Use								
	PSP	08		.03		03		.19**	
	ECP	.45**		.20**		.41**		35**	k
	Compulsion	.40**		.64**		.41**		06	
	IX with PSP	.09	.01	.07	.00	.07	.00	01	.00
Withdra	wal								
	PSP	09		.01		05		.19**	
	ECP	.47**		.24**		.43**		39**	k
	Withdrawal	.40**		.63**		.40**		01	
	IX with PSP	.07	.00	.03	.00	.03	.00	03	.00

Analysis of interactions between Instagram use and Personal Strivings (PSP)

Note. The function set of controls are included but not shown for space purpose. Only the final

 ΔR^2 associated with the step from the entry of the interaction (IX) term is shown.

p* < .05; *p* < .01.

APPENDIX A

A Note on Group-Based vs. Dimensional Techniques

While a deeper methodological debate is beyond the scope of this study, it should be noted that group-based approaches tend to be plagued by various methodological fallacies and limitations, including the misapplication of group-based prototypes to individuals, as well as the use of arbitrary, sample-specific mean- or median-splits to demarcate empirical boundaries between "groups." In addition to the problem of rendering cross-sample comparisons impossible, dichotomizing continuous data can result in significant loss of crucial information. Given that perfectionism is best conceptualized as a dimensional characteristic and not a categorical one, a more methodologically sound approach is to utilize multiple regression to examine continuous relationships where continuous data exists as opposed to falsely dichotomizing a construct into "low" and "high" levels (Broman-Fulks et al., 2008; Gaudreau, 2012; Gaudreau & Verner-Filion, 2012). Additionally, given that each of Gaudreau and Thompson's (2010) four "subtypes" of perfectionist "simply represent different combinations of individual differences in the degree to which people show ECP and PSP, and should not be regarded as distinct subtypes of perfectionism" (Stoeber, 2012, p. 543), continuous-data methodology (e.g., regression) is preferable to group-based ones (Gaudreau et al., 2018). Fortunately, many perfectionism researchers now agree with this premise and use this technique in applying interactive perfectionism models to empirical data (e.g., Franche et al. (2012); Franche & Gaudreau (2016); Gaudreau & Verner-Filion (2012); Taylor et al. (2016)).

APPENDIX B

Study Measures

Demographics

- 1. What is your age (in years)?
- 2. What sex were you assigned at birth?

¢ Female (1)

- ¢ Male (2)
- 3. Please select the gender identity that you most identify with:
 - ¢ Female (1)
 - ¢ Male (2)
 - ¢ Transgender Female (3)
 - ¢ Transgender Male (4)
 - ¢ Gender Variant/Non-Conforming (5)
 - ¢ Preferred Identity Not Listed (6)
 - ¢ Prefer Not to Answer (7)
 - 3a. Gender_Oth: _
- 4. Please indicate the racial category you identify with:
 - ¢ American Indian or Alaska Native (1)
 - ¢ Asian (2)
 - ¢ Black or African American (3)
 - ¢ Native Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander (4)
 - ¢ White (5)
 - ¢ Two or more races (6)
 - ¢ Other (see #4a) (7)
 - 4a. Race_Other: _
- 5. Please indicate the ethnic category you identify with: ¢ Hispanic or Latino or Spanish origin (1)
 - ϕ NOT Hispanic or Latino or Spanish origin (0)
- 6. Please indicate your highest level of educational attainment:
 - ¢ Less than 8th grade (1)
 - ¢ Some high school (9-12th grade, no degree) (2)
 - ¢ High school graduate (or equivalent) (3)
 - ¢ Some college (no degree) (4)
 - ¢ Trade or vocational certificate/degree (5)
 - ¢ Associate's degree (6)
 - ¢ Bachelor's degree (7)
 - ¢ Master's degree (8)
 - ¢ Doctorate degree (9)
- 7. What is your current occupation status?
 - ¢ Student (1)
 - ¢ Employed part-time (2)
 - ¢ Employed full-time (3)
 - ¢ Unemployed (not a student) (4)

¢ Self-employed (5)

¢ Sent-employed (5)
¢ Retired (6)
¢ Other (see 7a) (7)
7a. Occupation_Other:
8. What is your job title? (Please explain your job in a few words if it's not obvious by the title).

Multidimensional Perfectionism Scale (FMPS)

	Below is a list of statements dealing with your general feelings about yourself, your characteristics, and your experiences. Please indicate how strongly you agree or disagree with each statement:	Strongly Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree Nor Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Strongly Agree
1	My parents set very high standards for me.	1	2	3	4	5
2	Organization is very important to me.	1	2	3	4	5
3	As a child, I was punished for doing things less than perfect.	1	2	3	4	5
4	If I do not set the highest standards for myself, I am likely to end up a second-rate person.	1	2	3	4	5
5	My parents never tried to understand my mistakes.	1	2	3	4	5
6	It is important to me that I be thoroughly competent in everything I do.	1	2	3	4	5
7	I am a neat person.	1	2	3	4	5
8	I try to be an organized person.	1	2	3	4	5
9	If I fail at work/school, I am a failure as a person.	1	2	3	4	5
10	I should be upset if I make a mistake.	1	2	3	4	5
11	My parents wanted me to be the best at everything.	1	2	3	4	5
12	I set higher goals than most people.	1	2	3	4	5
13	If someone does a task at work/school better than I, then I feel like I failed the whole task.	1	2	3	4	5
14	If I fail partly, it is as bad as being a complete failure	1	2	3	4	5
15	Only outstanding performance is good enough in my family.	1	2	3	4	5
16	I am very good at focusing my efforts on attaining a goal.	1	2	3	4	5

17Even when I do something very carefully, I often feel1234518I hate being less than the best at things.1234519I have extremely high goals.1234520My parents have expected excellence from me.1234521People will probably think less of me if I make a mistake.1234522I never felt like I could meet my parents' expectations.1234523If I do not do as well as other people, it means I am an inferior human being.1234524Other people seem to accept lower standards from themselves than I do.1234525If I do not do well all the time, people will not respect me.1234526My parents have always had higher expectations for my future than I have.1234527I try to be a neat person.1234528I usually have doubts about the simple everyday things I do.1234530I expect higher performance in my daily tasks than most people.1234531I am an organized person.1234532I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533							
11234519I have extremely high goals.1234520My parents have expected excellence from me.1234521Pcople will probably think less of me if I make a mistake.1234522I never felt like I could meet my parents' expectations.1234523If I do not do as well as other people, it means I am an inferior human being.1234524Other people seem to accept lower standards from themselves than I do.1234525If I do not do well all the time, people will not respect me.1234526My parents have always had higher expectations for my future than I have.1234527I try to be a neat person.1234528I usually have doubts about the simple everyday things I do.1234530I expect higher performance in my daily tasks than most people.1234531I am an organized person.1234532I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will	17		1	2	3	4	5
20My parents have expected excellence from me.1234520My parents have expected excellence from me.1234521People will probably think less of me if I make a mistake.1234522I never felt like I could meet my parents' expectations.1234523If I do not do as well as other people, it means I am an inferior human being.1234524Other people seem to accept lower standards from themselves than I do.1234525If I do not do well all the time, people will not respect me.1234526My parents have always had higher expectations for my future than I have.1234527I try to be a neat person.1234528I usually have doubts about the simple everyday things I do.1234530I expect higher performance in my daily tasks than most people.1234531I am an organized person.1234532I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like me.1234<	18	I hate being less than the best at things.	1	2	3	4	5
11234521People will probably think less of me if I make a mistake.1234522I never felt like I could meet my parents' expectations.1234523If I do not do as well as other people, it means I am an inferior human being.1234524Other people seem to accept lower standards from themselves than I do.1234525If I do not do well all the time, people will not respect me.1234526My parents have always had higher expectations for my future than I have.1234527I try to be a neat person.1234528I usually have doubts about the simple everyday things I do.1234530I expect higher performance in my daily tasks than most people.1234531I am an organized person.1234532I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like me.12345	19	I have extremely high goals.	1	2	3	4	5
mistake.1234522I never felt like I could meet my parents' expectations.1234523If I do not do as well as other people, it means I am an inferior human being.1234524Other people seem to accept lower standards from themselves than I do.1234525If I do not do well all the time, people will not respect me.1234526My parents have always had higher expectations for my future than I have.1234527I try to be a neat person.1234528I usually have doubts about the simple everyday things I do.1234530I expect higher performance in my daily tasks than most people.1234531I am an organized person.1234532I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like me.12345	20	My parents have expected excellence from me.	1	2	3	4	5
expectations.1234523If I do not do as well as other people, it means I am an inferior human being.1234524Other people seem to accept lower standards from themselves than I do.1234525If I do not do well all the time, people will not respect me.1234526My parents have always had higher expectations for my future than I have.1234527I try to be a neat person.1234528I usually have doubts about the simple everyday things I do.1234529Neatness is very important to me.1234530I expect higher performance in my daily tasks than most people.1234531I am an organized person.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like me.12345	21	1 1 5	1	2	3	4	5
an inferior human being.1234524Other people seem to accept lower standards from themselves than I do.1234525If I do not do well all the time, people will not respect me.1234526My parents have always had higher expectations for my future than I have.1234527I try to be a neat person.1234528I usually have doubts about the simple everyday things I do.1234529Neatness is very important to me.1234530I expect higher performance in my daily tasks than most people.1234531I am an organized person.1234532I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like me.12345	22		1	2	3	4	5
themselves than I do.1234525If I do not do well all the time, people will not respect me.1234526My parents have always had higher expectations for my future than I have.1234527I try to be a neat person.1234528I usually have doubts about the simple everyday things I do.1234529Neatness is very important to me.1234530I expect higher performance in my daily tasks than most people.1234531I am an organized person.1234532I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like me.12345	23		1	2	3	4	5
me.1234526My parents have always had higher expectations for my future than I have.1234527I try to be a neat person.1234528I usually have doubts about the simple everyday things I do.1234529Neatness is very important to me.1234530I expect higher performance in my daily tasks than most people.1234531I am an organized person.1234532I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like me.12345	24		1	2	3	4	5
my future than I have.1234327I try to be a neat person.1234528I usually have doubts about the simple everyday things I do.1234529Neatness is very important to me.1234530I expect higher performance in my daily tasks than most people.1234531I am an organized person.1234532I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like me.12345	25		1	2	3	4	5
1234528I usually have doubts about the simple everyday things I do.1234529Neatness is very important to me.1234530I expect higher performance in my daily tasks than most people.1234531I am an organized person.1234532I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like me.12345	26		1	2	3	4	5
things I do.1234529Neatness is very important to me.1234530I expect higher performance in my daily tasks than most people.1234531I am an organized person.1234532I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like me.12345	27	I try to be a neat person.	1	2	3	4	5
30I expect higher performance in my daily tasks than most people.1234531I am an organized person.1234532I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like me.12345	28		1	2	3	4	5
Image: A most people.Image: A most people.Image: A most people.Image: A most people.31I am an organized person.1234532I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like me.12345	29	Neatness is very important to me.	1	2	3	4	5
32I tend to get behind in my work because I repeat things over and over.1234533It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like me.12345	30		1	2	3	4	5
things over and over.Image: Constraint of the second s	31	I am an organized person.	1	2	3	4	5
33It takes me a long time to do something "right".1234534The fewer mistakes I make, the more people will like12345me.	32		1	2	3	4	5
me.	33		1	2	3	4	5
	34		1	2	3	4	5
	35		1	2	3	4	5

Instagram Use

- 1. Do you use Instagram? ¢ No (0) ¢Yes (1)
- 2. Is your account public or private?
 ¢ Public (0)
 ¢ Private (1)
 ¢ I have one or more of each (3)
- 3. About how many followers do you have?

4. About how many other accounts do you follow?

		Less than once a month	About once a month	A few times a month	About once a week	A few times a week	About once a day	More than once a day
5	How often do you post on Instagram?	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
6	How often do you scroll through your Instagram feed/view others' posts?	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
7	How often do you view others' Instagram stories?	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
8	How often do you check to see if anyone has "Liked" or commented on your posts?	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
9	How often do you edit or filter your images before posting them to Instagram?	1	2	3	4	5	6	7

Social Media	Use	Questionnaire	(SMUQ)
--------------	-----	---------------	--------

	Never	Rarely	Sometimes	Often	Always
I check my social media account during the day	1	2	3	4	5
I feel better after I have checked my social network account.	1	2	3	4	5
I try to cut down my social media use.	1	2	3	4	5
I use social network sites, when I should be working.	1	2	3	4	5
I struggle to stay in places, where I won't be able to access social network sites.	1	2	3	4	5
When my spare time is limited, I prefer using social network sites to other activities	1	2	3	4	5
I feel angry, when I am not able to access my social network account	1	2	3	4	5
My relatives and friends complain that I spend too much time using social network site	1	2	3	4	5
I check my social network account in the 30 minutes before going to sleep	1	2	3	4	5
I check my social network account after 5 p.m	1	2	3	4	5
I check my social network account in the 30 minutes after I wake up in the morning.	1	2	3	4	5
I check my social network account, when I wake up during the night.	1	2	3	4	5
I lose track of time, when using social network sites.	1	2	3	4	5
I miss meals because of using social network sites.	1	2	3	4	5
I use social network sites, when I am in the company of friends	1	2	3	4	5
I prefer communication via social network sites rather than other kinds of communication.	1	2	3	4	5
I feel anxious, when I am not able to check my social network account	1	2	3	4	5
I check my social network account because there is nothing better to do.	1	2	3	4	5
I stay online longer than initially intended.	1	2	3	4	5
I spend a large proportion of my day using social network sites.	1	2	3	4	5
I feel guilty about the time that I spend on social network sites	1	2	3	4	5

DASS-21

	Please read each statement and circle a number 0, 1, 2 or 3 which indicates how much the statement applied to you over the past week. There are no right or wrong answers. Do not spend too much time on any statement.	Not at all	To some degree	Quite a bit	Very much
1	I found it hard to wind down	1	2	3	4
2	I was aware of dryness of my mouth	1	2	3	4
3	I couldn't seem to experience any positive feeling at all	1	2	3	4
4	I experienced difficulty breathing (excessively rapid breathing, breathlessness in the absence of physical exertion)	1	2	3	4
5	I found it difficult to work up the initiative to do things	1	2	3	4
6	I tended to over-react to situations	1	2	3	4
7	I experienced trembling (ex- in the hands)	1	2	3	4
8	I felt that I was using a lot of nervous energy	1	2	3	4
9	I was worried about situations in which I might panic and make a fool of myself	1	2	3	4
10	I felt that I had nothing to look forward to	1	2	3	4
11	I found myself getting agitated	1	2	3	4
12	I found it difficult to relax	1	2	3	4
13	I felt down-hearted and blue	1	2	3	4
14	I was intolerant of anything that kept me from getting on with what I was doing	1	2	3	4
15	I felt I was close to panic	1	2	3	4
16	I was unable to become enthusiastic about anything	1	2	3	4
17	I felt I wasn't worth much as a person	1	2	3	4
18	I felt that I was rather touchy	1	2	3	4
19	I was aware of the action of my heart in the absence of physical exertion (sense of heart rate increase, heart missing a beat)	1	2	3	4
20	I felt scared without any good reason	1	2	3	4
21	I felt that life was meaningless	1	2	3	4

		Strongly disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly agree
1	On the whole, I am satisfied with myself	0	1	2	3
2	At times I think I am no good at all	0	1	2	3
3	I feel that I have a number of good qualities	0	1	2	3
4	I am able to do things as well as most people	0	1	2	3
5	I feel I do not have much to be proud of	0	1	2	3
6	I certainly feel useless at times	0	1	2	3
7	I feel that I'm a person of worth, at least on an equal plane with others	0	1	2	3
8	I wish I could have more respect for myself	0	1	2	3
9	All in all, I am inclined to feel that I am a failure	0	1	2	3
10	I take a positive attitude toward myself	0	1	2	3